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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: This hearing

          3  will now come to order. Good afternoon. My name is

          4  James Sanders, Jr., I am Chair of the Economic

          5  Development Committee.

          6                 Today this hearing is a joint hearing

          7  between myself and my colleagues, Council Member

          8  Christine Quinn, Chair of Health, and Domenic

          9  Recchia, Chair of the Subcommittee on Small

         10  Business.

         11                 This is a very, very important

         12  hearing on an issue that many of you have been

         13  bringing to us for the longest, and that is the

         14  accessibility of health for small businesses and

         15  their employees.

         16                 I'm looking forward to working

         17  together with my committee chairs, as we hear

         18  testimony on the availability of affordable health

         19  insurance for small businesses and the

         20  self-employed.

         21                 While employers have the option of

         22  offering health insurance to their employees, the

         23  high cost of insuring this group is prohibitive for

         24  many small businesses who struggle to keep above the

         25  profit margin.
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          2                 Limited resources make it difficult

          3  for small businesses to add the cost of health

          4  insurance to the already high cost of doing

          5  business.

          6                 Individual small businesses set

          7  different priorities about these competing costs and

          8  may conclude that they cannot afford to offer health

          9  insurance to their employees.

         10                 Throughout this hearing, we hope to

         11  gain insight into various group plans that small

         12  businesses can access in order to offer more

         13  affordable health insurance to their employees,

         14  including any limitations and look forward to

         15  working with the Chambers of Commerces, the City,

         16  the State and other entities to address these

         17  issues.

         18                 Thank you very much.

         19                 Madam Co-Chair.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you. I'm

         21  Christine Quinn. I chair the Council's Health

         22  Committee. And I just want to say as we go forward,

         23  as Council Member Sanders said, this is an oversight

         24  hearing on health insurance and the insurance needs

         25  of small businesses and sole proprietors and
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          2  independent contractors in this City, but it being

          3  December, and the Council trying to get as much

          4  business done as we can before the start of the next

          5  calendar year, we are going to vote in the Health

          6  Committee, not the Economic Development Committee,

          7  on two matters that are not related to the

          8  oversight. One is on Intro. 90-A, a bill that was

          9  introduced by my colleague, Council Member Phil

         10  Reed, with goes with fines relating to rodent

         11  violations in this City, and also on a bill, 198-A,

         12  which was a bill that was introduced by Speaker

         13  Miller, Council Member Gale Brewer, myself and many

         14  others, which deals with requiring that the City's

         15  Department of Health and Mental Hygiene create an

         16  electronic death registry system.

         17                 We're not at the moment planning on

         18  taking any more testimony on those matters. 90-A has

         19  had two hearings, and Intro. 198-A had one hearing

         20  and months of lengthy negotiations. So, we may break

         21  at a moment to take the vote on those matters and

         22  then will hear from the sponsors at that time.

         23                 Council Member Reed just asked the

         24  trick question about how many people we need to have

         25  a quorum in the Health Committee.
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          2                 I'm not sure, but we're not there

          3  yet. But as soon as we get a quorum we'll move to

          4  break from the oversight.

          5                 Why don't we deal with our Health

          6  housekeeping and let Councilman Recchia speak, and

          7  I'll resume again. I apologize.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Good afternoon.

          9  My name is Domenic Recchia. I'm the Chair of the

         10  Subcommittee on Small Businesses in the City

         11  Council. My Subcommittee, we're concerned with the

         12  livelihood of small business owners, which

         13  contribute so much to this City's economy.

         14                 Today I'm glad the Subcommittee is

         15  taking part in this hearing with Council Member

         16  Sanders and Council Member Quinn, and my other

         17  colleagues.

         18                 Small businesses are the backbone of

         19  Economic Development in this City.

         20                 98 percent of all businesses have

         21  fewer than 100 employees, and 80 percent have fewer

         22  than ten employees. Accordingly, it is very

         23  appropriate for this hearing to focus on small

         24  business, as they are a critical segment of the

         25  City's economy.
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          2                 This hearing will be helpful in

          3  highlighting health insurance programs that can help

          4  small businesses provide coverage to their

          5  employees.

          6                 However, we also know that there are

          7  problems even with some of the less expensive plans

          8  offered to small businesses and self-employed

          9  individuals.

         10                 Some of these problems include the

         11  need for effective outreach to small businesses with

         12  low employees, the availability of grant funds to

         13  subsidize programs, and to subsidize the premiums,

         14  the risk associated with ensuring self-employed, the

         15  income threshold for eligibility and the fact that

         16  some employees are unable to make co-payments or

         17  afford any premium at all.

         18                 We hope that this hearing will

         19  examine these problems. We also hope the hearing

         20  will encourage collaboration among the Chambers of

         21  Commerce, the City and State and other entities to

         22  find solutions to these problems. Our collaboration

         23  can help create suitable and affordable coverage for

         24  as many people as possible who work in small

         25  businesses or who are self employed.
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          2                 With that, I look forward to hearing

          3  the testimony today. Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you very

          5  much. As soon as you get to the quorum. The number

          6  is four, in case you're interested, what is quorum

          7  in the Health Committee.

          8                 But just I want to make a couple of

          9  statements to what my colleagues have said regarding

         10  the oversight hearing we are having today. And as

         11  was said very clearly by the Chairs of the Economic

         12  Development Committee and Subcommittee, the issue of

         13  uninsured workers in the country and in this City is

         14  a staggering problem. You know, almost 75 million

         15  Americans under the age of 65 were without Health

         16  Insurance in 2001 and 2002 and four out of five of

         17  those folks are people who are employed, and we're

         18  going to hear today, as was said, from government

         19  agencies and the programs that they offer, hear from

         20  creative Chambers of Commerce who have come together

         21  and who have health insurance programs, hear from

         22  groups like the dance theater workshop, which has

         23  very creatively, as dancers can be, come up with a

         24  program that they administer for dancers and other

         25  artists to fill the void in that area, amongst

                                                            11

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2  creative professionals.

          3                 We're also going to hear from the

          4  State Health Insurance Commissioner about what steps

          5  they are taking and we're going to hear about a

          6  state law that was passed with the goal and the hope

          7  of making insurance more accessible to small

          8  businesses and sole proprietors. Unfortunately that

          9  law has not been utilized in New York City the way

         10  it's been utilized in other parts of the City, and

         11  the timing of this hearing works well, it being

         12  December, and the State Legislative Session starting

         13  again in January, hopefully today's hearing will

         14  shed some light on what else might need to be done

         15  on the State level to make the program, which has

         16  been used upstate more usable to Chambers and other

         17  folks in New York City, and hopefully would give us

         18  a focus of what we all could do collectively in

         19  Albany to try to make the law one that is really

         20  usable in all parts of the State.

         21                 We also hope that after today's

         22  hearing the Council will have a better understanding

         23  of the array of programs which presently exist and

         24  could be utilized by small businesses and in

         25  addition to whatever advocacy work we need to do on
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          2  a State level in Albany, also the possibility for

          3  the Council to use our resources to do increased

          4  education amongst the small business community so

          5  they know of the programs that presently exist,

          6  being run by the City or State agencies.

          7                 Last year Council Member Recchia and

          8  Council Member Sanders came up with -- I think it

          9  was last year, though it might have been before, a

         10  terrific resource guide for small businesses in the

         11  City, and that I think creates a terrific foundation

         12  for us to build an education effort on to get

         13  information out to small businesses about the

         14  insurance programs that exist, what exists isn't

         15  enough and we need to do more to push that envelope

         16  in Albany, but we also want to get the word out to

         17  folks about what presently does exist.

         18                 And just in closing, I want to say

         19  that last year the Health and Hospitals Corporation

         20  did an analysis of folks that they had recently

         21  brought onto insurance programs through the Disaster

         22  Relief Medicaid Initiative, many more New Yorkers

         23  were able to be insured much more quickly. And what

         24  they found when they had studied the folks who had

         25  just come under insurance coverage, that they had
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          2  caught a significant number of cancers, heart

          3  problems and other life threatening problems amongst

          4  these folks who had been uninsured.

          5                 So we need to make sure that people

          6  who are working and can't get insurance, are getting

          7  help, are getting coverage, because the reality of

          8  the data HHC has shown is that when you are

          9  uninsured, you don't get care, you're much more

         10  likely to get sicker and if we don't get you into

         11  coverage, those situations will go untreated and

         12  potentially be life threatening.

         13                 So, I want to thank my colleagues for

         14  this hearing, particularly Council Member Sanders,

         15  who was the one who proposed the idea of a joint

         16  hearing, and I look forward to our continued

         17  education and advocacy work.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         19  much. I do want to recognize Council Member Stewart

         20  and Vann have joined us, both from the very

         21  honorable Borough of Brooklyn. And Council Member

         22  Quinn, would you be kind enough to call our first

         23  panel?

         24                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Sure. We're going

         25  to hear from Marjorie Cadogan, the Director of the
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          2  Mayor's Office of Health Insurance Access, and

          3  Gregory Serio, the Superintendent of the State

          4  Department of Insurance.

          5                 I think we're also going to be joined

          6  by Commissioner Jim Capoziello of New York City's

          7  Department of Health and Mental Hygiene.

          8                 Okay, we should start with the folks

          9  from OHIA and the Department of Mental Health. Folks

         10  from the New York State Insurance are actually on

         11  their way and will be here in a moment.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: While they're

         13  coming I want to recognize that Council Member Oddo

         14  is here also, from Staten Island.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: If you all could

         16  just hold on for one sec, because we have enough

         17  Health Committee members to do some of our voting.

         18  So, if you can just hang on for one second, if folks

         19  don't mind. Thank you very much.

         20                 Just while we're just getting a few

         21  other Committee members to come into the room to

         22  vote, I just want to say, as I said we're voting on

         23  two pieces of legislation, first is Intro. 90-A,

         24  which Council Member Reed introduced, which he'll

         25  give us some more information on as soon as he gets
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          2  here, but it's a piece of legislation that increases

          3  fines as they relate to rat and rodent eradication.

          4                 The legislation gives the Department

          5  of Health and Mental Hygiene, we believe another

          6  health tool to help in their ongoing efforts to

          7  combat rat and rodent infestation.

          8                 It was introduced on March 13th,

          9  2003. The Health Committee held two hearings, last

         10  of which was June 18th, 2003, on this issue. The

         11  piece of legislation is supported by the

         12  Administration.

         13                 The second bill is Intro. 198-A. A

         14  piece of legislation which will create an electric

         15  death registration system to allow doctors and other

         16  hospital staff and other funeral directors to

         17  electrically input information necessary to complete

         18  death certificates.

         19                 The Department of Health would be

         20  required to ensure that 60 percent of all deaths

         21  occurring in New York City are registered via EDRS

         22  system by October 1st, 2006, and that 70 percent of

         23  the deaths occurring in New York City are registered

         24  by the system by October 1st, 2008.

         25                 The goal of this legislation is to
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          2  expedite the issuance of death certificate.

          3                 We heard much testimony about,

          4  presently all funeral directors have to go to 125

          5  Worth to get death certificates and it can really

          6  cause tremendous delay in families in getting the

          7  paperwork and other information that they need.

          8                 We've held a hearing on this

          9  legislation and have been extensively negotiating

         10  the bill in the Administration for a number of

         11  months.

         12                 We've been joined by my colleague

         13  Council Member Gale Brewer, who chairs our

         14  Subcommittee on Information and Technology. The

         15  hearing we held is a joint one with her committee,

         16  and Gale and her staff have done a tremendous amount

         17  of work to make sure that this bill is one that will

         18  meet the needs of funeral directors, and also most

         19  importantly, the families when they're in times of

         20  loss.

         21                 We have been unable to come to a

         22  piece of legislation, unfortunately, that the

         23  Administration supports, but we are nonetheless

         24  voting on a piece of legislation today.

         25                 Council Member Reed, do you want to
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          2  make any statements on Intro. 90-A before we vote?

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I'll explain my

          4  vote.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Council Member

          6  Brewer, who I really want to thank, again, for

          7  spearheading this issue, and I also want to thank

          8  the staff, Gelvina Stevens, Nick Noe, Judith

          9  MacFarlane, who has worked very hard on the

         10  negotiations.

         11                 Council Member Brewer.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: I just want to

         13  thank the Chairwoman of the Health Committee, the

         14  funeral directors, Mr. Schwartz and all the many

         15  people, Fran Parris and the many people from the

         16  Department of Health, and also the Greater New York,

         17  and Lloyd Bishop. I know this is a challenging

         18  topic, but I want to say that probably as we look

         19  back in 20 years we'll be thinking that this was a

         20  first step.

         21                 I think that there is always a

         22  question about legislating that seems automatic, but

         23  I will tell you it is going around the country, to

         24  different conferences, talking about technology,

         25  that this actually would be one of the ways in which
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          2  I think that the technology can be best applied.

          3                 And I hope that, you know, again, as

          4  we look back in 20 years, we'll see that this was

          5  the right thing to do, as was stated by the Chair,

          6  this hopefully will be good for the families and I

          7  think often for the medical profession in

          8  retrospect, and certainly I hope for the funeral

          9  directors and for the department.

         10                 So, I thank you for taking a big step

         11  in the world of information technology, and people

         12  who had a very difficult time in their lives, we're

         13  trying very hard to make it as easy as possible.

         14                 Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you. And

         16  we'll start the roll call and leave the vote open

         17  for folks who are on their way.

         18                 There's also two hearings in 250

         19  Broadway, and another hearing next door, which is

         20  why there's some jumping about.

         21                 We're ready.

         22                 COUNCIL CLERK: Quinn.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I vote aye on

         24  both.

         25                 COUNCIL CLERK: Reed.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I'd like

          3  permission to explain my vote.

          4                 I want to first thank the Chair of

          5  the Committee for her tenacity in getting what we

          6  call the rat bill, the second part of it

          7  accomplished, and working this out with the

          8  Administration. I think we have done an admirable

          9  job of trying to respect the issues that they

         10  brought up, as well as trying to be fair to

         11  landlords who are in fact trying to do the right

         12  thing.

         13                 This bill was brought about because

         14  all too often we heard that as the fines were

         15  structured before, many, many landlords just saw it

         16  as a cost of doing business, and that was

         17  unacceptable to us in communities where we were

         18  plagued by an epidemic of rats.

         19                 So, I'm appreciative of this

         20  happening finally, and you can see that it's Intro.

         21  90, so that sort of gives you an idea of how long

         22  it's been in the hopper, but it's being done.

         23                 Intro. 198-A I think absolutely is a

         24  terrific bill, and it's overdue. I think that the

         25  industry has made their point quite plain to us, but
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          2  more importantly perhaps the families, that will

          3  find some relief at a time when obviously they're

          4  very emotional about the issue of lost ones, and

          5  having to be caught up in administrative nightmares

          6  just is not fair. So, I applaud all those that were

          7  involved with getting this package together, and I

          8  hope the Administration recognizes what we're trying

          9  to do for New Yorkers. I vote aye on all.

         10                 Thank you, Madam Chair. And I need to

         11  go over to 250, so I apologize to Council Member

         12  Recchia and others. I will try to get back.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 COUNCIL CLERK: Sears.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Permission to

         16  explain my vote, please.

         17                 Yes, thank you. I just want to say

         18  that I congratulate our Chair, because certainly

         19  198-A is something that we have been pushing for for

         20  so long and you have persevered with it, and it

         21  really gives me great pleasure to vote yes on that

         22  and 19-A, because certainly the City of New York has

         23  had a major problem with that.

         24                 I vote yes on both, and thank you.

         25                 COUNCIL CLERK: Stewart.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER STEWART: I vote aye on

          3  both.

          4                 Madam Chair, I just would like you to

          5  know that, not that this hearing is not that

          6  important to me, but there's a very important issue

          7  in the Housing Committee and I need to be there to

          8  express my views in it.

          9                 Thank you very much.

         10                 COUNCIL CLERK: Vann.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER VANN: Aye.

         12                 COUNCIL CLERK: Oddo.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: May I be

         14  temporarily excused to explain my vote?

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Yes.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: I would just

         17  like to commend my colleague, Phil Reed, for all his

         18  hard work on Intro. 90-A.

         19                 And on Intro. 198-A, let me just say

         20  that as a representative of Staten Island, I recall

         21  vividly several years ago when then Councilman Vito

         22  Fossella introduced a piece of legislation that

         23  established a date certain for the closure of Fresh

         24  Kills, and it was from that bill that the momentum

         25  was created to close the biggest environmental and
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          2  health nightmare in the state.

          3                 So, I believe very much in the

          4  efficacy of date certain legislation, and I want to

          5  commend the Chairlady of this committee for all of

          6  her hard work in the hearings and for finally

          7  getting this issue moving forward.

          8                 I don't think the dates or the

          9  standards are artificial in any way and I certainly

         10  believe in them, so I commend Chair Quinn. Thank

         11  you.

         12                 I vote aye on both.

         13                 COUNCIL CLERK: By a vote of six in

         14  the affirmative, zero in the negative, no

         15  abstentions, the items are adopted. Council Members,

         16  please sign the Committee reports.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: And we'll hold the

         18  record open for Council Member Clarke, who is in

         19  another meeting.

         20                 And I just, again, want to very much

         21  thank the staff and Council Member Brewer for all

         22  their very, very, very hard work on Intro. 198-A. If

         23  you add up all the hours, I think Gale has been to

         24  meetings on that, it's almost probably the

         25  equivalent of the amount of time we give the
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          2  Administration to get this implemented, and

          3  congratulations to Council Member Reed.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER BREWER: Thank you very

          5  much.

          6                 And also Nick Noe, who I know was

          7  mentioned by the Chair, but I just want to add, it's

          8  a great piece or work. Thank you, Nick.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: And I want to

         10  thank Council Member Sanders and Recchia for letting

         11  us take care of this business.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         13  much.

         14                 I congratulate everyone who has done

         15  such good work on these bills.

         16                 Without further ado, if we can hear

         17  from the Administration.

         18                 MS. CADOGAN: Thank you very much.

         19                 Good afternoon, Chairman Sanders,

         20  Chairwoman Quinn, members of the Health Committee

         21  and the Economic Development Committee. I am

         22  Marjorie Cadogan, Executive Director of the Mayor's

         23  Office of Health Insurance Access.

         24                 Thank you for inviting me here today

         25  to speak to you about the availability of affordable
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          2  health insurance for small business and independent

          3  contractors in New York City.

          4                 The mission of the Mayor's Office of

          5  Health Insurance, MOHIA, is to expand access to

          6  health insurance for New York City residents.

          7                 A prime focus in achieving that

          8  mission has been the identification, education and

          9  enrollment of individuals and families who are

         10  eligible yet not enrolled in public health insurance

         11  programs, which are jointly administered by the City

         12  and the State, ones of which you're familiar,

         13  Medicaid, Family Health Plus, as well as the State's

         14  Child Health Plus Program.

         15                 MOHIA administers the Citywide

         16  Mayoral Initiative known as HealthStat, which has

         17  joined 20 City agencies, managed care plans,

         18  community-based organizations and other public and

         19  private partners in a collaborative effort to

         20  connect public health insurance outreach and

         21  enrollment to locations and programs to which the

         22  City's uninsured populations receives City services.

         23                 Over the last two years this

         24  unprecedented collaboration has produced enrollment

         25  of some 189,000 individuals. With a launching of
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          2  Family Health Plus in early 2002, HealthStat adult

          3  enrollments have increased by 11.6 percent.

          4                 Notwithstanding that ongoing effort

          5  to reach and insure adults through the HealthStat

          6  initiative, we are fully aware that many working

          7  adults ineligible for public health insurance remain

          8  uninsured.

          9                 Although the HealthStat Initiative

         10  has focused on increasing coverage through public

         11  health insurance programs, there is a clear need to

         12  expand access to private employer-based health

         13  insurance and public/private partnerships to that

         14  end.

         15                 In its 2003 publication about health

         16  insurance coverage in New York, the United Hospital

         17  Fund estimates in 2001 there were one million

         18  uninsured workers in New York City.

         19                 Approximately 67 percent are employed

         20  in firms with fewer than 100 employees, and some 50

         21  percent or a half million of that number are

         22  employed in businesses with fewer than 25 employees.

         23                 A related UHF study, Uninsured

         24  Workers and Their Access to Employer Sponsored

         25  Insurance, in New York for the period 1995 to '99,
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          2  found that workers in the state as a whole are less

          3  likely to be insured than nationally.

          4                 Seventeen percent of working New York

          5  State residents were uninsured as compared to 15.6

          6  nationwide.

          7                 The City has always recognized that

          8  small businesses, especially those that employ

          9  low-wage workers, as well as independent

         10  contractors, need more options for health insurance.

         11                 HealthPass, of which some of you may

         12  be familiar, which now insures almost 13,000

         13  employees from 1,600 businesses, was an incubator

         14  project of the Mayor's Office.

         15                 City funding for HealthPass is

         16  currently administered by the Department of Health

         17  and Mental Hygiene, and Jim Capoziello, its Deputy

         18  Commissioner of Health Care Access and Improvement,

         19  is here with me today.

         20                 Through our active participation in

         21  the Health Insurance Alliance, which is an informal

         22  group dedicated to increasing access to health

         23  insurance options for small business and independent

         24  contractors, MOHIA is committed to educating

         25  individuals, individual entrepreneurs and small
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          2  business about these options.

          3                 The Health Insurance Alliance

          4  includes representatives from the five insurance

          5  programs which I will outline shortly, as well as

          6  the participation of our own office and the United

          7  Hospital Fund.

          8                 Since I understand that several

          9  members of the Health Insurance Alliance are

         10  represented at this hearing, I will briefly describe

         11  what the options currently are and will refer you to

         12  charts that we will share at the end of my testimony

         13  for more detailed summary of each of these programs.

         14                 HealthPass is a New York City

         15  Initiative targeted exclusively at small businesses

         16  with two to 50 employees in New York City and

         17  surrounding counties.

         18                 In HealthPass there are 26 health

         19  insurance benefit options available through four

         20  different insurers. HealthPass is a defined

         21  contribution Health Insurance Alliance, which

         22  essentially means that the employers participating

         23  in HealthPass can define the amount of money that

         24  they will contribute toward insurance for their

         25  employees, contributing that toward each employee's
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          2  premium.

          3                 Employees who then choose to purchase

          4  more expensive plans in the range of options

          5  available when selected by their employers, pay the

          6  balance of that premium themselves.

          7                 Small business owners are provided

          8  administrative simplicity while giving their

          9  employees a level of choice.

         10                 Each employer uses one enrollment

         11  form, receives a monthly premium invoice, pays for

         12  the services with one check and has access to a

         13  central HealthPass number where they're offered a

         14  "face for the produce," essentially a personal

         15  contact not provided by most insurers.

         16                 Last month HealthPass was recognized

         17  as an exemplary program for providing access to

         18  health insurance for uninsured Americans by the

         19  Washington, D.C.'based Health Care Leadership

         20  Council.

         21                 Healthy New York is a statewide

         22  program of the New York State Department of

         23  Insurance targeted at businesses with two to 50

         24  employees, at least 30 percent of whom are earning

         25  less than 32,000 annually.
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          2                 Comparable income thresholds, that is

          3  250 percent of the federal poverty level, with

          4  regard to household income, applies to individuals

          5  who are also eligible to purchase insurance through

          6  the State's Health New York program.

          7                 Benefits in the Healthy New York

          8  program include in- and outpatient hospital and

          9  physician services, and are available through all

         10  HMOs statewide.

         11                 Rates in the Healthy New York program

         12  are lower than those of most other options, because

         13  the New York State serves as a reinsurer in that

         14  program.

         15                 Working Today is an independent

         16  non-profit organization founded to address health

         17  insurance and other needs of independent workers

         18  employed for at least 20 hours per week in the

         19  non-profit, financial services, technology, media

         20  and advertising and/or arts, entertainment

         21  industries.

         22                 A comprehensive health insurance

         23  benefit package is available exclusively through HIP

         24  as part of working today.

         25                 Brooklyn Health Works is a new
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          2  initiative of the Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce

          3  targeted at low-wage earners who are self-employed

          4  or work in small businesses in one of several

          5  communities in northern Brooklyn. Benefits are

          6  available exclusively through GHI in Brooklyn

          7  HealthWorks, and enrollment for the Brooklyn

          8  HealthWorks Program is scheduled to begin in

          9  December of this year.

         10                 The LIA Health Alliance is a

         11  subsidiary of the Long Island Association offering

         12  health insurance options to small businesses with

         13  two to 50 employees, and sole proprietors in New

         14  York City, Nassau and Suffolk Counties.

         15                 This for-profit organization offers

         16  its members a broad range of plans through five

         17  carriers. LIA offers administrative simplicity by

         18  performing product functions such as enrollment,

         19  billing and records management.

         20                 Both internal assessments and

         21  external ones involving the members of the Health

         22  Insurance Alliance have found that too many

         23  individual contractors and small businesses do not

         24  know about the health insurance options available to

         25  them. Clearly more targeted information needs to be
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          2  disseminated through advertising, outreach and other

          3  channels.

          4                 MOHIA is contributing to this effort

          5  in several ways.

          6                 We've expanded our own website to

          7  include a new comprehensive guide for individuals,

          8  sole proprietors and small businesses, regarding the

          9  selection and purchase of health insurance.

         10                 It offers assistance in assessing

         11  available health insurance options, as well as links

         12  to many of the programs discussed previously.

         13                 Since the incorporation of this

         14  feature into our website, MOHIA web traffic has

         15  increased by over 20 percent.

         16                 We have and will continue to sponsor

         17  informational forums to apprise City agencies

         18  participating in the City's HealthStat program,

         19  regarding options for health insurance for

         20  individuals, sole proprietors and small businesses,

         21  to equip them, to share this information as they

         22  encounter entrepreneurs and small businesses in the

         23  course of their HealthStat activities that can

         24  benefit from these options and information.

         25                 We are continuing an ongoing dialogue
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          2  with the members of the Health Insurance Alliance to

          3  explore a range of methods that we can use

          4  individually and collectively, such as website

          5  linkages, joint marketing efforts, joint information

          6  sessions, to maximize access to ready information

          7  about these options and thereby channel individuals

          8  and businesses to the options that can best serve

          9  their needs.

         10                 In attempting to increase access to

         11  insurance coverage, we have come to appreciate that

         12  there is no single avenue, especially in this

         13  economic climate, for covering uninsured workers.

         14                 Programs that offer comprehensive

         15  benefits generally have higher premium rates.

         16                 Programs that have more restrictive

         17  services and restrict participation, by either

         18  residence, profession, income, have lower premium

         19  rates.

         20                 What is clear, however, is that there

         21  is no one size fits all solution, and that constant

         22  improvement in the existing programs, as well as

         23  exploration of new initiatives, should be fostered.

         24                 We are committed to continue our role

         25  as facilitator and catalyst for health insurance
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          2  options for individuals, independent contractors and

          3  small business, and thank you, again, for the

          4  opportunity to testify here today.

          5                 I want to share with the Committees

          6  some material that we have developed, which provides

          7  a chart for the options that I have outlined

          8  briefly, as well as some additional information with

          9  regard to HealthPass. So that I have to share with

         10  the Committee.

         11                 I'm happy to answer any questions

         12  that you may have at this time. Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         14  much.

         15                 I do want to recognize that Council

         16  Member Dilan has joined us. I believe that Council

         17  Member Helen Sears was mentioned before, and I want

         18  to yield to Council Member Quinn for the first

         19  question.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: One of the things

         21  you said in your testimony was basically that the

         22  problem in New York is worse than in other places.

         23  Why do you think that is?

         24                 MS. CADOGAN: I think that that

         25  probably is one because New York is so much more of
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          2  a small business market than perhaps the rest of the

          3  state.

          4                 So that concentration in terms of

          5  focus of need hits New York City harder than it does

          6  the rest of the state.

          7                 Certainly in this economic climate,

          8  all employers, but particularly small business

          9  employers, are looking carefully at their options

         10  with regard to health insurance and also considering

         11  the most cost effective and most broadly serviceable

         12  options for their employees, and having a difficult

         13  time at really making those decisions, both in terms

         14  of getting ready information, and understanding the

         15  industry jargon and the options that are going to

         16  work best for them. So, I think it's a coupling of

         17  all of those issues.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Now, the programs

         19  that the City administers, those are all for -- do

         20  you have any for somebody who is an individual, just

         21  themselves, a sole proprietor not involved in part

         22  of a company, because everything is two and up,

         23  right?

         24                 MS. CADOGAN: HealthPass focuses on

         25  small businesses two and up. It really is Healthy
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          2  New York, Working Today, Brooklyn HealthWorks,

          3  within its demonstration area that would serve

          4  independent workers, independent contractors.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: In your testimony

          6  you talked a lot about the outreach and education,

          7  and I think certainly one thing that is clear is

          8  there aren't enough options that are affordable for

          9  people who are in small businesses, but another is

         10  there are options, and we need to get the word out

         11  about those better.

         12                 What type of training has been done

         13  for the 3-1-1 operators, for when people call 3-1-1,

         14  so those operators know what to say?

         15                 MS. CADOGAN: I can speak to the

         16  training that we've done with regard to HealthStat,

         17  and I would think that they're operating somewhat

         18  comparably with regard to information on small

         19  business.

         20                 With regard to HealthStat, we have

         21  worked with 3-1-1 to essentially itemize a number of

         22  the kind of trigger words or trigger questions that

         23  are going to cross the transom for the operators to

         24  be able to work with their kind of internal lead

         25  system to direct the operators to the information
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          2  and the call lines for our office, as well as other

          3  pre-screening lines with regard to HealthStat.

          4                 Similarly, 3-1-1 has been given the

          5  information with regard to HealthPass, and one thing

          6  that we could well do is work with 3-1-1 to kind of

          7  expand their portfolio with regard to information

          8  about some of the other options.

          9                 I think our own website perhaps is a

         10  more direct and helpful tool in that it allows the

         11  individual employee, individual contractor or small

         12  business the opportunity to really kind of go

         13  through some of the background issues in making a

         14  health insurance decision as well as see the panoply

         15  of options that they could take advantage of.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: We made three

         17  calls to 3-1-1 in preparation for the hearing, and

         18  in one scenario we said that we were a self-employed

         19  consultant and were trying to get insurance and is

         20  there any way the City could help us, and we were

         21  told that the City doesn't have anything to do with

         22  insurance, and that you'd have to call a private

         23  company, they actually suggested Geico, which I

         24  think is a little bizarre. Nothing against Geico,

         25  that they should suggest anybody, so that's a little
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          2  weird. And didn't tell the caller, although this

          3  person said they were an individual so it wouldn't

          4  be, you know, exactly the stuff we just talked

          5  about, but they could have been told about, you

          6  know, Family Health Plus or something like that.

          7  And, so, I think that was a mishandled call.

          8                 The second call we made, we said that

          9  we had a company of three employees and we would

         10  like to get help, in terms of did the City have any

         11  services, and that call was better. We were directed

         12  to Mayor's Office of Insurance to Access and told

         13  about the four plans. The caller kind of

         14  appropriately said they couldn't give us rates over

         15  the phone but that they would sit down and start a

         16  process. So that one went well.

         17                 The third one, we said that we were

         18  employed in a small company that doesn't have health

         19  insurance, does the City have any information, and

         20  we were referred to the Mayor's Office of Insurance

         21  Access. That time we didn't get a person, we got a

         22  voicemail. We were unable to kind of get through the

         23  voicemail by pushing numbers and getting connected

         24  to anything.

         25                 We then called back and were given
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          2  something called the Health Insurance for Small

          3  Businesses, an 888 number, your office. And when we

          4  called the Health Insurance for Small Businesses and

          5  HealthPass, they, you know, said that they didn't

          6  have packages and they we should start calling

          7  individual carriers.

          8                 So, I mean, this is only three calls

          9  on one day, but I think it indicates that there is

         10  some level of problem in the 3-1-1 system, which

         11  since we're telling everybody to call that, I think

         12  we need to have some follow-up after this hearing to

         13  talk about what type of retraining is being done for

         14  the 3-1-1- operators to make sure they have the

         15  right information, both for small businesses, but

         16  also for individuals who call in.

         17                 Do you have any of the materials

         18  you've given to the 3-1-1 folks so far, so we could

         19  take a look at that?

         20                 MS. CADOGAN: The material that you

         21  have in front of you, the chart, in some reform is

         22  material -- a summary of that is what appears on our

         23  website. Some of that is what they may be relying

         24  on. I think they also have some basic information

         25  with regard to HealthPass, but I think we all
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          2  recognize the 3-1-1, the valuable tool that it is,

          3  is something that has to be consistently built and

          4  monitored so that we certainly would look for the

          5  opportunity to really sit down again with the staff

          6  and the leadership of 3-1-1 and ensure that the

          7  operators are fully informed of the range of options

          8  that they can direct New Yorkers to.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: And you would be

         10  willing to meet with the Council to follow up on

         11  that and take us through what you've done?

         12                 MS. CADOGAN: We would be willing to

         13  do that.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Can I ask, what is

         15  DOH's or MOHIA's plan in Albany for the coming

         16  session? I mean, do you have any insurance

         17  legislation that you're going to be pushing for? You

         18  know, one half of this as I said is education, but

         19  the other half I think is also pushing for more

         20  options from the insurance industry. Do you have any

         21  legislative or advocacy agenda for Albany that

         22  you're going to be pushing?

         23                 MS. CADOGAN: Right now we don't have

         24  a developed agenda. We're exploring a number of

         25  things that really may involving looking at ways
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          2  that we can potentially blend public and private

          3  health insurance to the benefit of creating better

          4  options. But that's in very early stages of

          5  exploration.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Could you tell us

          7  a little bit more about that?

          8                 MS. CADOGAN: One of the things that

          9  as we look at the Family Health Plus program we are

         10  starting to consider is the potential that program

         11  has in terms of reaching populations of New Yorkers

         12  who may have access to employer-sponsored insurance,

         13  and whether there may be potential ways to look at

         14  ways that we might be able to blend public and

         15  private options in terms of looking to expand

         16  coverage for uninsured populations.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Can you tell a

         18  little bit of what type of work your office does

         19  with Chambers of Commerce or other, you know, Trade

         20  Associations?

         21                 Because one of the things, there was

         22  a story in Crain's not long ago about the impact

         23  that the new state law has been, you know, helpful

         24  to folks outside of New York City, not so helpful to

         25  folks in New York City, and part of the reason for
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          2  that seems to be, at least as I read the story, that

          3  in other parts of the state there was something to

          4  build on, a lot more chambers were able to have

          5  programs so then they could expand them to sole

          6  proprietors or whatever. But there seems to be a

          7  much more of a challenge for Chambers, by no fault

          8  of their own, I think, to set up programs in the

          9  City, and I was wondering what type of technical

         10  assistance MOHIA offers to Chambers or Trade

         11  Associations to deal with setting up programs or

         12  deal with kind of the bulk of challenges they seem

         13  to be facing, since a number of trade association

         14  and chambers seem to have actually like had to hire

         15  a broker or hire a staff member to be the full time

         16  insurance agents.

         17                 MS. CADOGAN: We really haven't had

         18  engaged work with the Chambers around options that

         19  they might want to explore for developing programs.

         20                 We have been working in partnership

         21  with the Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce and Brooklyn

         22  HealthWorks with regard to outreach and information

         23  with regard to the Brooklyn HealthWorks Program, but

         24  the ability, really I'm going to refer to the

         25  Chambers themselves, as they testify later on today,
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          2  to speak to some of the issues that they are

          3  confronting or will confront as they look at

          4  developing some other options.

          5                 I think the Chambers themselves have

          6  a vast array of different types of members,

          7  different needs. The administrative issues with

          8  regard to administering health insurance programs

          9  for their members is something that I'm sure is a

         10  significant challenge to consider and also the cost

         11  of that is also something that has to be considered.

         12                 So that's something that we would be

         13  willing to sit down and explore with them, but we

         14  haven't to date really engaged in that conversation.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Yes, I think that

         16  would be useful, and to even explore maybe the

         17  office initiating some type of technical assistance

         18  role to help the Chambers overcome any obstacles

         19  that they're doing. I think if we were able to

         20  centralize some of that technical assistance through

         21  your office it would probably be helpful, so there's

         22  not a constant like recreating the wheel.

         23                 MS. CADOGAN: We'd be willing to sit

         24  down with the Chambers and explore what their needs

         25  truly are.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Great. Well, maybe

          3  the Council will facilitate some type of follow-up

          4  meeting toward that end.

          5                 Commissioner, do you want to add

          6  something?

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER CAPOZIELLO: I

          8  would just add that I know through the HealthPass

          9  Program we do, in fact, look to utilize Chambers of

         10  Commerce meetings and events to help publicize

         11  working with them jointly, because we do think that

         12  needs to be more publicized and that they are an

         13  excellent vehicle for us reaching out to their

         14  membership. We have done some of that, although not

         15  formally technical assistance.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you.

         17                 Council Member Sanders.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

         19  much.

         20                 Your due diligence, of course, Chair

         21  Quinn, is one of the reasons why that you are noted

         22  as one of the more thoughtful of the City Council

         23  Members' chairs.

         24                 We've also been joined by Council

         25  Member Yvette Clarke.
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          2                 Council Member Recchia.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Yes, good

          4  afternoon, Commissioner. I'm the Chairman of the

          5  Small Business Committee. I've been here for two

          6  years. We went on websites, businesses call up for

          7  help for insurance, we searched around and finally

          8  after two years, we finally get this pamphlet, when

          9  we called your office nothing existed, we called

         10  3-1-1 for help, okay? Businesses called, and now

         11  today we come here. I think your outreach is not

         12  where it should be.

         13                 And number two is, this

         14  Administration just misses the whole picture, and

         15  that is, everything is go on the website. Well, with

         16  small businesses, they work from 6:00 in the morning

         17  til 9:00, 8:00 at night, they don't have time to go

         18  on the website to get information. They don't have

         19  time to go searching the web.

         20                 Many small businesses can't even

         21  afford computers. I represent Coney Island. I have

         22  many small businesses that are surviving out there,

         23  and you know what? We came and it's just that we

         24  have to do a better program of outreach. This book,

         25  I would like hundreds of copies, because I want to
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          2  get this out to the community, the small business

          3  community, and let them know about this, let them

          4  know that it exists.

          5                 I knew about the program from my own

          6  office going on it, but getting a pamphlet like

          7  this, when was this book printed?

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER CAPOZIELLO: I'm

          9  not sure. I think the Executive Director is here,

         10  Mr. Siratski.

         11                 MR. SIRATSKI: That book was printed

         12  about 16, 17 --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Could you speak

         14  into the mic and identify yourself, please?

         15                 MR. SIRATSKI: Sure. My name is Mr.

         16  Siratski (phonetic).

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Speaker into the

         18  mic, sir.

         19                 MR. SIRATSKI: My name is Mitch

         20  Siratski, Executive Director of Health Pass and I

         21  thank you very much for giving me this opportunity.

         22                 That's the second iteration of that

         23  book. The first one came out about 18 months ago,

         24  and we've updated it since, and that's the most

         25  updated copy, about a year ago. And that's a primary
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          2  piece that we use in responding to all, we call it a

          3  fulfillment piece, someone calls, wants to know

          4  about HealthPass, that goes out right away.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Well, we called

          6  your office and never received it.

          7                 MR. SIRATSKI: I don't know who you

          8  called --

          9                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: What I'd like to

         10  do is make a recommendation.

         11                 MR. SIRATSKI: Well, you let us know

         12  how many you want, you'll have them next week.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: What I would

         14  like to do is make a recommendation. I think you

         15  should send this out, a package, to all the City

         16  Council members to put in their district offices,

         17  because small business come into all the Council

         18  offices to help us get to the bureaucracy for the

         19  City government, help us get funding, help us get

         20  licensed, help us with Consumer Affairs, help us

         21  with this, and they ask us all questions, and I

         22  think if you send every member a few of these to

         23  keep in their office, I think your outreach you will

         24  see will be greatly increased.

         25                 MR. SIRATSKI: It's an excellent
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          2  suggestion and we will do so.

          3                 MS. CADOGAN: Council Member, thank

          4  you for the offer of your help in getting this

          5  information out.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Yes. And I'll

          7  talk more to you about this, what we have planned

          8  for small businesses. But I just want to get into a

          9  few things.

         10                 With this HealthPass, now if a

         11  company has insurance, they're having problems,

         12  because this is a problem that we have, companies

         13  are having problems, they're giving their employees

         14  health insurance, but now they're at the point where

         15  they might go bankrupt, they don't know what to do.

         16  So they take away the health insurance because they

         17  can't afford it no more because it's too expensive.

         18  So they take it away.

         19                 Is there any mechanism that they

         20  could jump into the HealthPass program? Because one

         21  of the criterias is that if you offer health

         22  insurance already, you can't get HealthPass; do you

         23  understand what I'm saying?

         24                 MS. CADOGAN: I'm listening to you,

         25  Council Member. I'm sorry.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: You missed my

          3  question.

          4                 In other words, HealthPass, one of

          5  the requirements is that you cannot have, in the

          6  last 12 months, insurance offered to your employees,

          7  correct?

          8                 MS. CADOGAN: That's not a requirement

          9  with regard to HealthPass. That's the requirement

         10  with regard to Healthy New York.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Okay.

         12                 Now, does HealthPass have a

         13  requirement like that?

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER CAPOZIELLO: No.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: So, if a

         16  business is having trouble, are they offering health

         17  insurance, if they want to take it away they could

         18  jump into the HealthPass program?

         19                 MR. SIRATSKI: In fact, nearly 40

         20  percent of the current enrolled members have had

         21  other insurance within the last 12 months.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Oh, okay.

         23                 MS. CADOGAN: And indeed about 60

         24  percent, I believe, of the businesses who are

         25  participating in HealthPass are ones who have been
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          2  uninsured, have uninsured workers previously.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Right.

          4                 And this program is subsidized by the

          5  City of New York?

          6                 MS. CADOGAN: The City of New York has

          7  provided start-up funding, as well as other

          8  operational dollars, toward HealthPass, yes.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Now, eventually

         10  will this program become self-sufficient?

         11                 MR. SIARATSKI: That's our plan.

         12                 MS. CADOGAN: That's our aspiration,

         13  yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: That's your

         15  aspiration.

         16                 MS. CADOGAN: Yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: And do you have

         18  a target date for that?

         19                 MR. SIRATSKI: No, we don't. But I can

         20  tell you it has been a declining amount over time,

         21  such that now, initially it was probably close to

         22  100 percent of the start-up dollars was City dollars

         23  and we're now down to about 20 percent of the

         24  administrative cost is from the City, with 80

         25  percent borne by fees from the insurance, the people
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          2  who carry the insurance.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: So, eventually

          4  this will be sufficient through its own process,

          5  right?

          6                 MR. SIRATSKI: The plan is ultimately

          7  to achieve full dependence whereby the

          8  administrative piece would be able to be

          9  self-sustaining the organization.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: And how many

         11  enrolled employees do you have right now?

         12                 MR. SIRATSKI: As of October it was

         13  almost 13,000.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Almost 13,000.

         15                 One other question here. No, that's

         16  it. Thanks.

         17                 MS. CADOGAN: Thank you, Council

         18  Member.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Co-Chair.

         21                 Council Member Quinn.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I'm just going to

         23  finish calling the roll on Intro. 90-A and 198-A.

         24                 Council Member Clarke, you would like

         25  to cast your vote on these two items?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Yes, I would.

          3  Thank you, Madam Chair.

          4                 I'd like to vote aye on both.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you very

          6  much.

          7                 COUNCIL CLERK: On the roll call,

          8  Intro. 90-A and 198-A, seven in the affirmative,

          9  zero in the negative, no abstentions.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: We have been

         11  honored to be joined by the State Superintendent of

         12  Insurance, and we're going to stop long enough for

         13  him to make a summary. Your very, very worthy

         14  testimony is here and if you would be kind enough to

         15  summarize it for us, and then we can go to

         16  questions.

         17                 Thank you very much.

         18                 MR. SERIO: Thank you very much for

         19  having me here. As a former legislative staffer, I

         20  was admonished many years ago or actually did the

         21  admonishing not to have written or read testimony

         22  into the record. So, you have our testimony, and,

         23  so, I will be brief just with a few findings, and

         24  maybe even answer a couple of the questions that

         25  have already come up.
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          2                 We've had a couple of good

          3  experiences in terms of addressing the issue of

          4  small business health insurance, and more

          5  importantly, if the small business can't or decides

          6  not to buy the health insurance and to have adequate

          7  portals for the individuals who worked in the small

          8  businesses buy insurance on their own, and that is

          9  really the two tier structure of Healthy New York,

         10  which was put into place when the Legislature passed

         11  and the Governor signed the Health Care Reform Act a

         12  couple of years back, we have not only found that

         13  Healthy New York has been a welcome place for both

         14  individuals buying insurance on their own, but also

         15  small businesses and sole proprietors to the tune of

         16  about 55,000 people having had some insurance from

         17  Healthy New York in just the last two years. But in

         18  addition to that, and maybe more importantly we have

         19  found that the losses arising out of Healthy New

         20  York have been far smaller than we had originally

         21  projected; that is, we are actually encouraging not

         22  just people who have previously been uninsured, but

         23  they are healthy lives that we are bringing into the

         24  health insurance system and that's a good thing for

         25  everyone involved in the insurance.
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          2                 Furthermore, in the same Health Care

          3  Reform Act, we also provided what we call stop loss

          4  protection for the direct pay population. Those

          5  people who were chronically ill and have to buy

          6  those programs that are actually the most expensive

          7  in the market, the state has given somewhere along

          8  the ways of $40 million a year to subsidize their

          9  rate, so they have not been left out of this

         10  process.

         11                 So, between Healthy New York and the

         12  individual direct pay stop loss funding, we have

         13  been able to provide some relief and some avenues

         14  for coverage for those parts of the population.

         15                 You also asked in the questions that

         16  we received from the Committees, the questions about

         17  the success of the sole proprietor legislation that

         18  was enacted several years ago. That, too, has gone a

         19  long way to stabilize the rate of sole proprietor

         20  policies and to actually create that corridor of

         21  rates so that sole proprietors aren't paying the

         22  same rates as the individuals, but rather are paying

         23  close to the small business rates, because the risks

         24  actually reflect. They are actually better risks,

         25  they're actually costing the companies less money,
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          2  and as a result, those sole proprietors should have

          3  a rate gauged off the small business product, not

          4  off the individual product, and we have also found

          5  that to be a great success statewide.

          6                 We are, and I think Mitch Ziratski

          7  from HealthPass was here a minute ago, you had

          8  virtually half of the Health Insurance Alliance that

          9  Marjorie spoke about a couple minutes ago. And I

         10  think one of the keys in some of the questions that

         11  we just heard about getting the news out and getting

         12  the information out, is to have the coordination

         13  between the different plans that are addressing

         14  basically the same population, just an element of

         15  that population, and that is the small business

         16  community.

         17                 Healthy New York will provide

         18  coverage for those at the 250 percent of the poverty

         19  level, if they haven't had insurance before or if

         20  they're involuntarily segregated from their health

         21  insurance because of a divorce or loss of employment

         22  or something along those lines.

         23                 But if they don't qualify for Healthy

         24  New York, they should be able to go to HealthPass,

         25  should be able to go to HealthWorks or to Working
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          2  Today, those other programs. And we have worked very

          3  closely with the Brooklyn Chamber. Ken Adams has

          4  been a real champion on this, as has Sarah Horowitz

          5  from working today. And through the leadership of

          6  the Mayor's Office and with the directions I've been

          7  given from the Governor's Office, we've actually

          8  been talking all of these programs through and

          9  creating that level of coordination, whether it's by

         10  printed material, the websites and the links between

         11  the websites, or just in talking to each other and

         12  making sure that our programmatic features are not

         13  duplicative, we have actually found a lot of synergy

         14  between the various programs.

         15                 One example is, we have seen more

         16  than 1,000 web links between us and Working Today's

         17  website alone, were utilized in October, where

         18  somebody went to the Health New York site, weren't

         19  sure if they qualified for it, but saw the link for

         20  Working Today, we have the same links to HealthPass

         21  and the others, and they were able to link directly

         22  into the Working Today website.

         23                 A thousand people did that in one

         24  month.  We had 100 percent increase in the number of

         25  people accessing the Health New York website just in
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          2  October of this year when the Healthy New York

          3  commercials started up again.

          4                 There is real power. I know the

          5  printed material is important, but there is real

          6  power in those websites and real power in the public

          7  advocacy that we have been doing for these programs

          8  and the public is responding the way we had hoped

          9  they would and take advantage of the programs that

         10  we have put before them.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I did not say

         12  would you be kind enough to identify yourself for

         13  the record as you speak.

         14                 MR. SERIO: I usually do that. Gregory

         15  Serio, the Superintendent of Insurance of the State

         16  of New York.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Let me commend

         18  you, Mr. Superintendent, for reducing the premiums

         19  by 17 percent on Health Pack, I believe?

         20                 MR. SERIO: Healthy New York.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Healthy New

         22  York. We'll get it together before the end of this

         23  one.

         24                 But I must return to the strangeness

         25  that I find of where New York City has more
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          2  uninsured than the rest of the nation and certainly

          3  the state.

          4                 Would the three of you, or whoever is

          5  best at it, can you explain this to me?

          6                 MR. SERIO: One thing that has to be

          7  qualified when we talk about the number of

          8  uninsured, is that while other states and other

          9  urban centers are actually seeing an increase in the

         10  number of uninsured, New York State's numbers have

         11  stabilized over the last several years, and I think

         12  that's because New York State and New York City,

         13  whether you are talking about HealthPass or Healthy

         14  New York or programs that we're speaking about

         15  today, these are in the vanguard of programs for

         16  small businesses.

         17                 Congress just started talking about

         18  working on uninsureds a year ago, other states have

         19  been calling New York to find out how Healthy New

         20  York is structured, how HealthPass is structured.

         21  Other states are very far behind the 8 ball and

         22  other urban centers are behind the 8 ball with

         23  respect to creating insurance programs for the

         24  working uninsured.

         25                 In fact, Maine just passed a law that
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          2  looks amazingly like Healthy New York, because

          3  they've been coming to New York State, New York

          4  City, we're looking to see, okay, how does this

          5  work. So there is some success already in the

          6  stabilizing of it in the rate of the uninsured, and

          7  when you go through economic upheavals, there is

          8  that safety net behind them, and the idea of having

          9  a Healthy New York, it really serves as a safety net

         10  so when somebody is separated from their health

         11  insurance because they have been laid off, and

         12  they're going to get a part-time job or something of

         13  that nature, they can still avail themselves of the

         14  Healthy New York benefit and those rates that are a

         15  fraction, probably closer to 60 or 70 percent of the

         16  individual rates right now, and as you mentioned, we

         17  were able to bring those rates down another 17

         18  percent, because we found in the loss experience, in

         19  2001 and 2002, the loss experience was a fraction,

         20  and I'm a lawyer so I can't even do that kind of

         21  math, but the fact of the matter is, as the

         22  fractional experience we saw where we had dedicated

         23  something on the order of 40 to 50 million for the

         24  stop loss pool that backs up Healthy New York, a

         25  grand total of $730,000 was actually utilized out of
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          2  40 to 50 million dollars available. That means there

          3  are healthy lives using the program responsibly.

          4                 We're taking that as a message that

          5  we're on the right track and by expanding our

          6  literature and our website to include multilingual

          7  publication, our call center already has a capacity

          8  for 18 languages.

          9                 We are able to really address the New

         10  York City population, and the variety of

         11  demographics that are here in the City, and I think

         12  that now in the next, in the next dimension of

         13  Healthy New York, I think is going to be done in a

         14  truncated format timewise, as opposed to trying to

         15  start a program from the ground up.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Superintendent,

         17  I congratulate you, and the Governor, of course, for

         18  being able to be incredibly cost effective. It

         19  sounds like we're demonstrating that keeping people

         20  healthy, an ounce of cure -- no, no, no, a pound of

         21  prevention or something of that nature. Help me out.

         22  Save me from myself. Benjamin Franklin would fail us

         23  all, or certainly me. An ounce of prevention is

         24  worth a pound of cure. But certainly it shows that

         25  it's cost effective to do this.
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          2                 But you'll pardon me if I didn't hear

          3  how that translated into why is New York, not New

          4  York City, not at the cutting edge of this? If we

          5  have cutting-edge programs, then why do we have more

          6  of the business community uninsured than the rest of

          7  the nation. If we have the best program, seemingly

          8  we would have these smaller numbers.

          9                 MR. SERIO: A couple of things. And

         10  these are always, I think you've heard, these are

         11  always works in progress, and particularly when

         12  you're trying to create market-based programs, the

         13  ramp up time, and this is something, and we, all of

         14  us in government sometimes get a little impatient

         15  when programs don't work exactly the way we designed

         16  them and told people they would work up front. But I

         17  think there has been a modest ramp up time for

         18  Healthy New York, but that ramp up is attributable

         19  to a couple of things, and, frankly, the folks who

         20  did Child Health Plus told us that there would be a

         21  ramp up time for any public program.

         22                 Getting somebody to buy health

         23  insurance is not an easy task. You don't go in and

         24  buy, you know, a DVD player, $128, I'm going to buy

         25  it. You stop, you think, you're rethinking, you
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          2  think again, the idea of my committing $130 a month

          3  for health insurance, can I afford it, can my small

          4  employers afford it? And in a transitional economy

          5  like we have, where people are moving from job to

          6  job, do I even qualify for this, or I'm going to do

          7  a part-time job, and the answer to that is yes,

          8  under the changes we made in Healthy New York.

          9                 But I think it has to be remembered

         10  that we have stabilized a number of uninsured

         11  insofar as it relates to the availability of health

         12  insurance.

         13                 But it was also critical, and I think

         14  one of the things that I think has hurt the

         15  enrollment in Health New York is that people don't

         16  understand that they can buy Healthy New York

         17  individually. They buy Healthy New York, people

         18  think it's a small business program. We need to tell

         19  people in a better way that they can buy Healthy New

         20  York individually as well as getting their employers

         21  to buy it as well.

         22                 There are two separate programs. We

         23  have roughly 52 percent of the folks enrolled in

         24  Healthy New York are individuals, and the remaining

         25  48 percent are small businesses and sole
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          2  proprietors. But yet, we go out to the public and

          3  they don't always understand, and they think it's a

          4  small business program.

          5                 This is an individual program, and we

          6  need to get that message out.

          7                 Likewise, I think people, again, and

          8  the common wealth fund did a number of reports and

          9  said, they were wondering whether we had hit the

         10  right price point. No matter how much you may give

         11  somebody in health insurance, if they can't afford

         12  it, they're not going to buy it, and I think that

         13  price point is an essential element, and we had

         14  managed to get it down to about five percent of an

         15  individual's income, and the Common Wealth Fund went

         16  back and challenged us. Although they wrote a report

         17  very complimentary of Healthy New York, they said

         18  can you get it to three? Because they determined

         19  that health insurance cannot cost more than three

         20  percent of a person's income, or they won't buy it,

         21  no matter how much you put bells and whistles on it,

         22  they're not going to buy it. And I think we achieved

         23  that with the 17 percent reduction, by bringing the

         24  stop loss corridors, to make them more meaningful,

         25  by opening up the coverages, by making the program
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          2  more accessible, I think we put all the right pieces

          3  into place now by what we've learned from the first

          4  two years of experience.

          5                 The last point, and this is something

          6  that we are going to the Legislature with again this

          7  year, is that the distribution channel, and the

          8  importance of the distribution channel, cannot be

          9  overstated, they are a critical element to this,

         10  that is the Chambers of Commerce.

         11                 The Chambers of Commerce and the rest

         12  of the state already have insurance programs, have

         13  been basically enrolling people in Health New York

         14  gratis. They received no commissions, they received

         15  no fees for this. They've been doing it on their

         16  own. And that may explain why it might have been

         17  easier for some of the Upstate Chambers to do this

         18  and while it was not, and while the Downstate

         19  Chambers may not have been able to do that on a

         20  no-fee basis. But it's imperative that we get a

         21  commission structure in Healthy New York,

         22  particularly Downstate, so that there is that

         23  incentive to sell it as well as that incentive to

         24  sell it, as well as that incentive to buy it, and I

         25  think if we do that we will go a long way toward
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          2  enhancing the programs and getting more people

          3  enrolled.

          4                 MS. CADOGAN: Chairman Sanders, I also

          5  want to just reiterate the point that the New York

          6  City market is just different than the rest of the

          7  State. We are looking at a heavily small business

          8  market in New York City, which, again, focuses the

          9  concentration on meeting those needs, and as

         10  Commissioner Serio has recognized, it really does

         11  have to be a collective effort to inform this

         12  marketplace about the range of options that are

         13  available to them. The value of Healthy New York and

         14  the work of the Health Insurance Alliance and kind

         15  of really having as many combined efforts as we can

         16  made possible to get the message out about the range

         17  of options that are available for the New York City

         18  market is also going to be something to address that

         19  issue.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well, before I

         21  turn the mic over to Council Member Sears for her

         22  question, allow me to press you for a moment.

         23                 I am pleased that a Brooklyn Chamber

         24  of Commerce has done some great things with you, but

         25  I'm a Queens kind of guy myself. Why simply
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          2  Brooklyn, and why not Queens? And why only Northern

          3  Brooklyn?

          4                 MS. CADOGAN: Well, I'm not going to

          5  speak for Brooklyn HealthWorks, in terms of how they

          6  evaluate and determine their priority need of those

          7  particular communities. Those communities in

          8  Brooklyn, of course, are some of the communities

          9  with the highest health disparities and health

         10  issues, as well as looking at the kind of income

         11  levels of the businesses and employees in those

         12  communities.

         13                 Certainly in terms of the ingenuity

         14  of the Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce, there is

         15  nothing stopping the Queens Chamber of Commerce from

         16  looking at a similar kind of exploration. Whether

         17  they would want to do that now or learn from the

         18  experience of Brooklyn HealthWorks as it now enters

         19  into the market is something for them to evaluate.

         20                 But, again, I think the place where

         21  we have to go is to really allow even the Chambers

         22  to get full use of the programs that are ready and

         23  available informing their members of those programs,

         24  having them making, with our assistance, effective

         25  judgments about what works well for them, their
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          2  needs, the needs of their employees.

          3                 MR. SERIO: Let me add to that. Also

          4  being somebody originally from Queens, Queens is an

          5  important focus for us as well. I was out at the

          6  Queens Chamber of Commerce, at their luncheon a few

          7  months ago, maybe a month or two ago, and I spoke

          8  heavily about the Healthy New York Program and

          9  indeed to get the Chamber more directly involved.

         10                 Brooklyn was a different situation.

         11  They had already had that vision thing going when

         12  they first came up with the HealthWorks idea and the

         13  Robert Wood Johnson demonstration, and through the,

         14  really Marjorie used the term innovation of Ken

         15  Adams, and it has been his vision to then bring and

         16  integrate HealthWorks and Healthy New York and the

         17  other programs to really make this work. There is no

         18  reason why we can't be looking at the HealthWorks

         19  Initiative as a template for the other Chambers, if

         20  it fits within their larger business plans. But

         21  there's no reason why we can't replicate that very

         22  same thing across the spectrum throughout the five

         23  boroughs, particularly where it's needed most, and I

         24  think, and I know you'll hear from Ken, but what the

         25  Brooklyn demonstration really is crucial to show is
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          2  that it has brought together the provider and the

          3  payer communities, wrapped around the HealthWorks

          4  and Healthy New York program, and the HealthPass and

          5  Working Today Programs, to really create a seemless

          6  opportunity for North Brooklyn.

          7                 So there's no reason, with the

          8  integrity of that structure, there's no reason they

          9  can't be replicated elsewhere.

         10                 We have spoken to the other Chambers,

         11  and, frankly, it's not just a five-borough issue.

         12  Nassau and Suffolk Chambers similarly have not

         13  weighed in on the Healthy New York or the sole

         14  proprietor issues the way we saw it in the other

         15  parts of the state.

         16                 Some of that's a function of their

         17  involvement in the Chamber Alliance of New York

         18  State. Coincidentally Ken happens to be either the

         19  current or the past president, immediate past

         20  President of the Chamber Alliance of New York State.

         21  It was that Alliance that got the sole proprietor

         22  bill done. Tom Ziro (phonetic) by Bureau Chief, my

         23  Health Bureau Chief, and I, went out to speak to

         24  some of the Long Island Chambers, and it's as if

         25  they were divorced from what was going on in Albany,
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          2  and they're divorced from the activities of the

          3  Chamber Alliance of New York State.

          4                 It's imperative that the Chambers be

          5  directly involved in the work of the Chamber

          6  Alliance, because much of what's gone on here has

          7  come from the Chamber Alliance of New York State,

          8  which operates out of Albany, but which has, as I

          9  said, a local president like Ken at its helm, and I

         10  think that's an important consideration in order to

         11  get this rolled out, not just in the five boroughs,

         12  but through Long Island as well.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: We have been

         14  joined by another Queens Councilperson, Councilman

         15  Gioia.

         16                 Council Member Sears, please.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Thank you, Mr.

         18  Chair.

         19                 I think my thoughts got sort of

         20  strayed a little bit, but I will bring up some

         21  things which I think can fit in.

         22                 When Child Health Plus came before

         23  the Health Committee, I have a school, and I'm only

         24  reducing it to this district for an example, with

         25  2,000 children, there were 800 that were enrolled in

                                                            69

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2  the Child Health Plus, and 90 percent of them were

          3  not covered. The main reason was the hesitancy on

          4  the part of parents to really become involved with

          5  the government.

          6                 Now, I don't know how many children

          7  are in Child Health Plus, but it would seem that a

          8  Healthy New York, your program, would be an

          9  excellent way to have a marriage, with Child Health

         10  Plus and your program so that children are insured

         11  in one way, which is very affordable, and your

         12  program would insure the parents that would not be

         13  as costly as insuring the children. You need, I

         14  think, to bring this together, because I think, as I

         15  said, the main reason for the slowing process, is

         16  the lack of understanding, the hesitancy to go as

         17  government, and that needs to really be addressed.

         18                 Secondly, I know you can answer them

         19  probably all at once, one of the main reasons is

         20  that there is no social service that can absolutely

         21  explain what it's about. You may have reduced it to

         22  one page, but it does not take the fear out of what

         23  they're doing and what could happen. So that is

         24  something that absolutely need to be addressed,

         25  because we're talking about predominantly the
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          2  working poor, and the working poor, and I'm looking

          3  at the numbers that have grown in this nationwide,

          4  and what happens in New York City is really a

          5  disaster, it's really not availing yourselves of all

          6  the resources that are out here to get your message

          7  out. And I really would suggest that with Child

          8  Health Plus, I don't know how many are there, but if

          9  you were to contact or have the state contact, so

         10  that your message and your folders get out to them,

         11  it would absolutely increase your enrollment.

         12                 I happen to agree with Councilman

         13  Recchia. Very few have computers and can go through

         14  the website. I'm not even talking about the time,

         15  I'm talking about those who have a website available

         16  to them, and those that are uninsured, and those are

         17  the working poor, I can tell you they put a lot of

         18  other necessities before they do a computer. Their

         19  kids may have them in the school, but they don't

         20  have them in the home, and everything, everything I

         21  read is turn to page, to this website and New York

         22  City, New York State.com, bla, bla, bla - that is so

         23  unreasonable, for the population that we are all

         24  trying to reach.

         25                 As a result, if you were to push that
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          2  aside, although I have great respect for technology

          3  and certainly we need to get into that age, it's

          4  almost as if, because I read that you have that,

          5  it's really camouflaging your major effort to use

          6  the resources for outreach. New York State is a

          7  great example, and certainly for what you're doing

          8  in New York City.

          9                 And one of the reasons I think, and

         10  I'm not speaking for the Queens Chamber, but one of

         11  the reasons I think the Chamber needs to hear more

         12  from you, as well as with Child Care Plus, is

         13  because there are so many small businesses that are

         14  not members of the Chamber. A fee has something to

         15  do with it, the time to go to the meetings, so that

         16  population needs to be addressed, and as much as all

         17  this is fine, I think you can coordinate with some

         18  other agencies, and you would be able to reduce

         19  those numbers that are unemployed. Is that possible?

         20  Any one of you, is it possible to do that?

         21                 MR. SERIO: Yes. And this is exactly

         22  what was the impetus for us joining with the Mayor's

         23  Office and with other small business programs, in

         24  fact we had been invited in the past to participate

         25  in the HealthStat sessions and other things like
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          2  that so that we can get a better idea of how to

          3  coordinate in the State programs and the City

          4  programs.

          5                 But between the State programs, and

          6  the point you raised about Child Health Plus,

          7  Healthy New York was designed to overlay by four

          8  corners with the Child Health Plus program. We don't

          9  want to see people buying family coverage in Healthy

         10  New York, because they're in Healthy New York, their

         11  kid is supposed to be in Child Health Plus. And our

         12  coordinators, our call center, which another thing

         13  we did was to use one call center, that already

         14  works for Child Health Plus, so those call center

         15  operators can talk about Child Health Plus, Family

         16  Health Plus and Healthy New York, you know, in the

         17  same breath, and can tell people that if your child

         18  is already in Child Health Plus, they should be able

         19  to get the parents into Healthy New York, and it was

         20  actually, we actually came at Healthy New York from

         21  the opposite direction. It wasn't we need to get the

         22  kids involved, we found that the kids were getting

         23  coverage, but the parents weren't. And Healthy New

         24  York really was designed to give coverage to the

         25  parents of insured children in Child Health Plus,
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          2  now you bring the two together and you bring it with

          3  the other groups and you start to create these

          4  alliances, and I think what you're asking for is

          5  going to be accomplished.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: And you musn't

          7  overlook the school-based clinics because you have a

          8  wonderful, fresh, fixed population, and the

          9  school-based clinics, one of the reasons the City

         10  has been looking to remove them is because they're

         11  not generating revenue for the cost of them, which I

         12  find ludicrous because there is so much out there to

         13  generate that revenue.

         14                 MR. SERIO: On the clinics, and I

         15  won't go to the school-based clinics, but I know --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: But just taking

         17  that because it will be productive and efficient if

         18  it's coordinated and there's information in those

         19  school-based clinics on your program. That's why I

         20  bring it up. I know you're not responsible for that,

         21  but we're talking about coordination to reduce the

         22  numbers of uninsured.

         23                 MR. SERIO: I went to the Essex Street

         24  Clinic, which is run by, or one of its doctors

         25  happens to be Dr. Bob Vonvino from NYU downtown and
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          2  when I walked in I noticed that the only thing they

          3  didn't have on their display on insurance coverages

          4  was anything about Healthy New York, and the next

          5  day he got a box of Health New York brochures. And I

          6  think you're absolutely right, the clinic setting,

          7  public or private, really is the place where people

          8  will get most of their health insurance education.

          9  And so we sent them to the Essex Street Clinic and

         10  to other places around the State and to the

         11  legislators. You mentioned earlier about the Council

         12  members, the State legislators have gotten all the

         13  Healthy New York information to put in their

         14  district offices. Again, being a former legislative

         15  staffer, we know how important it is for people to

         16  walk into their district office, take it and go,

         17  they may not do anything with it right away, but

         18  it's there and they're thinking about it and they're

         19  getting educated.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Well, I suggest

         21  that the Chair of the Health Committee gets all the

         22  information on all that stuff, and all you would

         23  have already prepared are addresses, phone numbers,

         24  and you could get your material to them immediately,

         25  which would increase your numbers dramatically.

                                                            75

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2                 MS. CADOGAN: Council member,

          3  responding to your point about the various avenues

          4  that we can and --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If you pull that

          6  mic toward you, I'm sorry.

          7                 MS. CADOGAN: Responding to your point

          8  about the various avenues that we can and should be

          9  using to get the information out about the panoply

         10  of options, our reference to websites is certainly

         11  not to the exclusion of the other things that all of

         12  the various programs are doing to really meet with

         13  the Chamber of Commerce.

         14                 HealthPass does that regularly. In

         15  fact, in our own office we convened a meeting for

         16  the agencies who are participating in the HealthStat

         17  Initiative, which is focused on getting the

         18  information primarily about the public health

         19  insurance programs and things like Child Health Plus

         20  out, but of course those agencies are also

         21  confronting parents and other New Yorkers, business

         22  owners, who cannot take advantage of the public

         23  health insurance programs and need to know about the

         24  other options that are available for them.

         25                 So we recognize that those avenues
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          2  have to be used, have to be used well, and a piece

          3  of the work of the Alliance is really to see how we

          4  can collectively do this in a way that does meet the

          5  needs of the broader uninsured public.

          6                 With regard to the marriage between,

          7  CHP B and some of these programs, indeed that's been

          8  one of the ongoing dialogues within the Health

          9  Insurance Alliance about how we can have a better

         10  marriage of that information for folks for whom CHP

         11  B may be a more cost-effective option.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: What I'm

         13  proposing is not that you eliminated any of that,

         14  but you can accelerate the membership. That is my

         15  point. With what is here, you can accelerate and

         16  that would be a huge plus for New York City and it

         17  would reduce our numbers, as well as advancing your

         18  program. That's what I'm saying. And I think you

         19  could accelerate without having a huge effort,

         20  because it's already there and it's fixed, and

         21  rather than it's being a slower process, I think you

         22  could really move it along quicker. That's all I'm

         23  suggesting.

         24                 MS. CADOGAN: We're working on that.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

          3                 Council Member Quinn.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I just wanted to

          5  ask, Superintendent, when you were testifying and

          6  you mentioned that the Nassau/Suffolk Chambers felt

          7  kind of divorced from the Albany process, and you

          8  also talked about various meetings and whatnot that

          9  have gone on with the Chambers in the five boroughs,

         10  one question is, why do you think Nassau and the

         11  Suffolk Chambers were so divorced from the Albany

         12  process?

         13                 MR. SERIO: I don't know why. I was

         14  very surprised and actually taken aback by it. In

         15  fact, we had a meeting with the Nassau/Suffolk

         16  Chambers out in Uniondale about a year ago, and we

         17  were really very startled, and I really don't think

         18  they consider themselves part of the statewide

         19  organization, and as a result they never felt

         20  themselves included or that the work in Albany

         21  included them. And that was unfortunate, because

         22  when you're talking about more than half the state's

         23  population right here between the five boroughs and

         24  the counties, that's a significant gap.

         25                 I think some of that gap has been
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          2  closed by the Chamber Alliance since then. I think,

          3  in fact, the Nassau County Chambers announced a

          4  couple of weeks ago that they were starting another

          5  small group, another small group health insurance

          6  program. So, I'm hopeful that they've now gotten

          7  themselves more engaged.

          8                 One other explanation might be that

          9  the predominance of the Long Island Association as a

         10  major health insurance provider on Long Island may

         11  have changes in the dynamic as compared to the rest

         12  of the state. But the Chamber might be the primary

         13  health insurance provider in some of the Upstate and

         14  western counties, the Long Island Association really

         15  is the major force in small business health

         16  insurance, and they, too, are part of our Health

         17  Insurance Alliance, given their significant market

         18  presence. And that may be an explanation as to why

         19  on the health side at least the Chambers haven't

         20  been as directly involved.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Right.

         22                 With the City Chambers, I mean the

         23  situation, the law that was passed not so long ago

         24  has clearly been able to be less utilized by the

         25  Chambers in the five boroughs, and I don't think
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          2  that's because the Chambers are less savvy or less

          3  engaged or anything like that. You know, part of the

          4  reality seems that there were further parts of the

          5  State to expand, as the law allowed, it was easier

          6  because they had what could be expanded upon as

          7  opposed to in the City, that that doesn't exist.

          8                 So, what, from your perspective

          9  additionally is the State going to do to help the

         10  City Chambers get stage one done so then they could,

         11  you know, potentially have stage two. Because all of

         12  the kind of work that's been outlined is really

         13  terrific, and my question isn't to belittle that at

         14  all, but everything that's been done, you know, with

         15  all good intentions, hasn't been able to be as

         16  effective in the five boroughs as other places, so

         17  we need to do something different or come up with

         18  new legislative or administrative ideas or relief to

         19  make sure the five boroughs chambers and trade

         20  associations, et cetera, can have models. So, what,

         21  both from kind of an education technical assistance,

         22  but also legislatively are you thinking of?

         23                 MR. SERIO: Let me be very clear about

         24  the Chambers. We actually have a very good and a

         25  very strong relationship with each of the Chambers.
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          2  The Manhattan Chamber, we've spoken a lot about

          3  business insurance. Obviously, because of 9/11 and

          4  other things like that. On Staten Island we talked

          5  about livery insurance and in Queens I was their

          6  keynote speaker and had a number of other meetings.

          7  We're going to the Bronx Chamber in a few weeks.

          8                 We've had good relationships but I

          9  think, and I mentioned it before, I think one of the

         10  critical elements is allowing some level of expense

         11  or fee or commission to be paid to the Chambers for

         12  placing the business in Healthy New York. I think

         13  there was a concern, when Healthy New York was first

         14  done, to allow the State money, if you will, to be

         15  going toward commissions and fees.

         16                 I think it was a fair concern that

         17  you didn't want to have whatever subsidy money you

         18  were providing to it, you'd be going to fees and to

         19  commissions, rather than to the actual coverages.

         20                 Well, I think after two and a half

         21  years of experience we've now seen that most of the

         22  state money isn't being spent for anything because

         23  the experience has been so good.

         24                 I think now is the time, and we will

         25  be making this push to the State Legislature, to
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          2  create a commission and fee opportunity for the

          3  Chambers and any other agent or brokers who can

          4  facilitate enrollment in Healthy New York.

          5                 One other issue, and this is

          6  something that can't be forgotten.

          7                 The Chambers have been exceptionally

          8  supportive of Healthy New York, but in some respects

          9  Healthy New York is a competing program to existing

         10  health insurance programs that those chambers

         11  provide right now.

         12                 There is a little bit of a friction

         13  and a little bit of a tension there with the

         14  Chambers, but despite that natural tension, the

         15  Chambers and the Chamber Alliance of New York have

         16  done an overwhelming job of putting that past them

         17  to help support what they have seen as a good and

         18  worthwhile state program.

         19                 I think the other issue that we need

         20  to go back to the legislature with is to start to

         21  incorporate and start to address the business needs

         22  of those who are already doing the right thing by

         23  providing Health Insurance for their members, for

         24  their employees. That's one thing I've heard from

         25  one end of the State to the next. If we've taken
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          2  care of the working uninsured, through all of the

          3  programs in the Health Insurance Alliance, but can

          4  we do a better job in reducing the cost of health

          5  insurance to those who have always paid a price to

          6  buy health insurance for their employees. And that's

          7  a group that needs to be addressed, and I think it

          8  will help bring the Chambers into this discussion.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Just one last

         10  point, and this came up before you arrived, and

         11  maybe we can have a conversation or a follow-up

         12  after the hearing, we had some discussion about the

         13  City's 3-1-1 system, and I don't know how presently

         14  the 3-1-1 system relates to referring people to the

         15  State programs and things like that. I know you

         16  mentioned in response to Council Member Sears, your

         17  call --

         18                 MR. SERIO: An 866 number, right.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: So at some point

         20  I'd love to, and I don't want to take up too much

         21  time today, because we have other witnesses, but at

         22  some point we'd like to explore with the folks from

         23  the State, the Mayor's Office on Health Insurance

         24  and the 3-1-1 folks how we best utilize referring

         25  folks to the State and your call center. Because I
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          2  think there's a missed opportunity there and without

          3  too much work I think we would be able to get 3-1-1

          4  to do that, assuming it's something the State would

          5  want.

          6                 MR. SERIO: As our relationship

          7  continues to develop with the Mayor's Office, and

          8  with Majorie and myself working very directly and

          9  Tom Ziro from my staff, I think those are the types

         10  of things, as we hear them, as we're trouble

         11  shooting the elements of our relationship that

         12  that's one of those things that can be very readily

         13  rectified.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Great.

         15                 MR. SERIO: We have in our own call

         16  center, we do regular ongoing training for those

         17  call service attendants, but they are aware of the

         18  changes in the law, as we just did last year, or

         19  this year with Healthy New York. I think the same

         20  thing can be done through the Mayor's Office and

         21  working with the 3-1-1, we can certainly bring them

         22  up to speed on the Healthy New York program.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Great. Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

         25                 Chair Recchia.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Yes,

          3  Commissioner, good afternoon.

          4                 I just want to say, it's a great

          5  program, I've been doing a lot of research. I'm the

          6  Chairman of Small Business Services.

          7                 Do you have some pamphlets or

          8  booklets that we could have that goes into greater

          9  detail?

         10                 MR. SERIO: Yes. What we will do, we

         11  have a couple here, what we're going to do, we will

         12  send out, not only our Healthy New York material to

         13  all of the Council Members, but what we'll also do,

         14  you've got to remember we also have a Consumer

         15  Health Guide that we put out every year that has

         16  Healthy New York information, and we'll make sure

         17  that the members also get that as well, for your

         18  regional offices.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Because a lot of

         20  my colleagues are not fully aware of what is out

         21  there for small businesses, so I think we have to

         22  put something together.

         23                 MR. SERIO: Yes.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: And I just want

         25  to say, you know, what a lot of people don't realize
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          2  is the rates in Healthy New York are lower than most

          3  of the options that are out there for small

          4  businesses.

          5                 MR. SERIO: Right.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: And I just hope

          7  that if the program, if it grows, we could keep that

          8  up because I believe that the reason for that is

          9  because New York Staters like to read, sure.

         10                 MR. SERIO: Well, let me mention to

         11  you, because I know you asked the question before

         12  about self-sufficency of the various programs.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Right.

         14                 MR. SERIO: One of the reasons why

         15  Healthy New York was built the way it was is that

         16  right now health insurance companies do not buy what

         17  we call stop loss or reinsurance on their own. Their

         18  risk transfer is to push it down to the doctors. And

         19  as we all know, that has created tensions in the

         20  health insurance market and the healthcare

         21  marketplace because we're asking doctors, who are

         22  doctors not insurance people, to start to assess and

         23  take on risk.

         24                 What we wanted to prove with Healthy

         25  New York is that by spreading the risk up to the
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          2  agreeing insurance type of a mechanism, that you can

          3  actually spread this risk down and keep the rates

          4  affordable.

          5                 What we're hoping is that the Healthy

          6  New York program will be replicated by the private

          7  sector without any government involvement.

          8                 You can do Healthy New York today,

          9  without the stop losses, because clearly we've

         10  hardly had to pay anything out. The private market

         11  can actually replicate the Healthy New York

         12  mechanism right now on their own and start to

         13  achieve some savings by themselves without any

         14  government involvement. That's what we were hoping

         15  to do.

         16                 In addition to the Healthy New York

         17  program, the Governor signed a bill to allow health

         18  insurance to sell reinsurance to one another and to

         19  create stop loss pools. Unfortunately, the HMOs have

         20  not done that up to this point. And we have to think

         21  about compelling the development of stop loss pools,

         22  and compel purchasing of reinsurance by the HMOs in

         23  order to spread some of that risk out in order to

         24  bring the rates down.

         25                 It worked in Healthy New York, it can
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          2  definitely work in the rest of the private market.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: I agree with

          4  that. That sounds great. Now we just have to get

          5  them to do it.

          6                 MR. SERIO: That's what we work on,

          7  yes.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: That's the tough

          9  part.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, sir.

         11                 If none of my other colleagues have a

         12  point or a question that they want to raise, then I

         13  want to thank this panel and to thank our

         14  Superintendent and to thank the Mayor's Office for

         15  making this presentation. It's most enlightening and

         16  we must do this again on another day.

         17                 Thank you very much for coming before

         18  us.

         19                 MR. SERIO: Thank you.

         20                 MS. CADOGAN: Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Thank you very

         23  much.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And if we call

         25  the next panel, would you be kind enough?
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Sure. And I just

          3  want to say, we look forward to following up on

          4  those ongoing efforts with both the State and the

          5  City. Thank you.

          6                 Elise Kroll, of Working Today; Nancy

          7  Ploeger, President of the Manhattan Chamber of

          8  Commerce; Ori Pagovich, also of the Manhattan

          9  Chamber; Ken Adams of the Brooklyn Chamber of

         10  Commerce.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: My friends, once

         12  you get seated, if you can adjust yourselves. And if

         13  your comments were two to three minutes, we would

         14  appreciate it.

         15                 Thank you very much.

         16                 In the order that you were called,

         17  you can begin your testimony.

         18                 Thank you so much for being here.

         19                 MS. KROLL: Hello. My name is Elise

         20  Kroll. I'm the manager of Membership Services.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Bring your mic

         22  as close as you can.

         23                 MS. KROLL: Is that all right? Can you

         24  hear me. I really afraid of this thing.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: You can get
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          2  close.

          3                 MS. KROLL: Is that all right?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: There you go.

          5  That's fine.

          6                 MS. KROLL: My name is Elise Kroll, I

          7  am Manager of Membership Services at Working Today.

          8  I want to thank the City Council for having us here,

          9  a special thank you to Council Member Quinn, who has

         10  taken a leadership role with the problem of the

         11  uninsured in New York City.

         12                 For those of you who don't know us,

         13  Working Today is a non-profit that represents the

         14  needs and concerns of the growing independent

         15  workforce to advocacy information and services.

         16                 Key to our philosophy is the

         17  development of national efforts to bring about

         18  policy changes for the 40 million people who now

         19  work as freelancers, consultants, part-timers,

         20  temps, contingent workers and independent

         21  contractors or in other flexible arrangements.

         22                 I'll be brief.

         23                 The problem that we approach as a

         24  non-profit organization is that the model of

         25  long-term employment which provided benefits, such
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          2  as health insurance, pensions, training, the right

          3  to unionize, a career ladder, unemployment

          4  insurance, has changed. There is a new short-term

          5  employment, it's with the new economy and it's a

          6  flexible workforce, and the workers in there, the

          7  independent workers do not have a safety net or a

          8  support structure, and so while more than one-third

          9  Americans are now working in non-traditional

         10  arrangements like these, and all indicators, and

         11  there was a recent article in the New York Times

         12  about this, that the increased employment was

         13  actually due to self-employed people working,

         14  setting up their own organizations, this group is

         15  largely without access to the traditional safetynet

         16  of health benefits, pensions, anti-discrimination of

         17  legislation, and insurance against unemployment and

         18  disability.

         19                 We estimate there are roughly 1.3

         20  million independent workers in New York City, and we

         21  represent the needs of those workers.

         22                 The market has failed in the past to

         23  meet the needs of these workers. As the

         24  superintendent discussed, there was this two to five

         25  percent assumption of income to be affording this
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          2  health insurance, which means basically if a person

          3  was earning $18,000 a year, five percent of 18,000

          4  is $900 a year, $75 in premium a month. I don't know

          5  where anyone is going to be able to find health

          6  insurance that costs $75 a month in New York City

          7  easily. It's not a possibility.

          8                 Take a person who earns $30,000 a

          9  year, that comes to 1,500 a year which is $125 a

         10  month in premium. The market price right now for an

         11  individual's health insurance averages $486.99,

         12  that's average price for an HMO, it's taken from the

         13  Department of Insurance website.

         14                 The median is 499.37, it ranges

         15  between 320 and 608. And I'd like to just briefly

         16  read an e-mail from one of our members because I

         17  think it gets right to the point of this problem.

         18                 "Dear Working Today:

         19                 I don't know what pains me more,

         20  receiving your cancellation notice in the mail, not

         21  having enough money to keep up with these criminally

         22  high health insurance costs, or not having coverage

         23  at all. And God forbid something catastrophic

         24  happens to me or my family. I really don't know what

         25  to do anymore. It's really been a struggle to come
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          2  up with the 856 a month for health coverage. That's

          3  more than my car payment and half of my mortgage.

          4  This is insane. Imagine if I could toss the 856 into

          5  a savings account? Something has to be done to

          6  correct the health insurance crisis in this country

          7  now."

          8                 What happened with this member was

          9  that he couldn't afford the insurance for his

         10  family. And he had to drop it. But as an advocacy

         11  group, you know, we're not just there to provide

         12  this service, we're there to really say, okay, there

         13  are other resources out there. Go to Healthy New

         14  York, go to Child Health Plus, and this is something

         15  that we do on a continuous basis, because the

         16  Internet is a very powerful tool, and, yes, not

         17  everybody has that, but we are seeing as

         18  Superintendent Serio said, we get so many referrals

         19  from the Department of Insurance, people who are on

         20  the Healthy New York website, and the Department,

         21  the Insurance Department website, and they're

         22  reaching out to us. We get small businesses that

         23  come in, we refer them to HealthPass, we refer them

         24  to Healthy New York, we do whatever we can, because

         25  that's what we're here for. And it is clearly a very
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          2  big problem, and it's a big problem in New York

          3  City, and it's a problem that we're trying to help

          4  with in whatever way we can.

          5                 Obviously we have to start somewhere.

          6  We have different sectors that we work with, we

          7  would like to expand our marketplace to include

          8  others. But at this moment, because we can't always

          9  offer coverage to others, we always recommend other

         10  resources. And we do want to thank the

         11  superintendent, because he's really facilitated

         12  enrollment, and assisting public programs and

         13  deserves credit for tackling the plight of the

         14  individual.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If you took

         16  another 30 seconds, Ma'am.

         17                 MS. KROLL: Just another 30 seconds?

         18  Okay, well, I'm almost done.

         19                 And I guess I will end just to say

         20  that, going back to the point I made before, as the

         21  non-profit, we provide resources to all who reach

         22  out to us, and I think it's a step we could all

         23  take, and I noted that there was a sense of

         24  unavailability of materials. We have subway

         25  campaigns, we do print, we do subway, we do radio,
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          2  we do Internet, and we're there to pass on the word

          3  about everyone and cooperate.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you very

          5  much.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I just want to

          7  say in prep for this hearing a number of people

          8  said, "Working Today, oh, they're the people with

          9  those subway ads."

         10                 MS. KROLL: Right.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: And then I said

         12  yes, and to the person they said, I love those ads.

         13  So, they're very effective.

         14                 MS. KROLL: They're working, yes.

         15                 MS. PLOEGER: Hi. Good afternoon.

         16  Nancy Ploeger, the President of the Manhattan

         17  Chamber of Commerce. Thank you for inviting us to

         18  this hearing today, on behalf of all of our members,

         19  and all of our chambers that are here representing

         20  the small businesses on this very important issue

         21  that we've all been fighting for better coverage and

         22  better affordable premiums for our small businesses

         23  for years.

         24                 Our Chamber worked at the State level

         25  to encourage to include sole proprietors in group
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          2  plans. We held several insurance seminars, we were

          3  involved in Cover the Uninsured Week. We continue to

          4  be concerned with the lack of alternatives for the

          5  small business owners and sole proprietors and

          6  employees.

          7                 In addition, we attempted ourselves

          8  to bid out to carriers a sole proprietor plan, but

          9  the only carrier that was interested in helping us

         10  is currently in financial trouble, is on probation

         11  with the New York State Department of Insurance.

         12  Obviously, we do not choose to start up a plan with

         13  them at this time.

         14                 We took a survey earlier this year

         15  from our members, and 80 percent of whom, by the

         16  way, are one to ten employees, and a great number of

         17  them are sole proprietors. We had 254 respondents.

         18  Just a couple of percentages and stats from that

         19  survey, 79 percent of the respondents were sole

         20  proprietors or businesses with less than ten

         21  employees. Eighty-five percent of them have an

         22  insurance plan, and of that lot, 55 percent are

         23  under a group plan, while 27 percent were individual

         24  payers.

         25                 The reason the other 15 percent do

                                                            96

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2  not have health plans, according to their responses,

          3  they're obviously due to costly premiums. Our

          4  premiums here have been going up. The national

          5  average according to a recent study, premiums across

          6  the nation have gone up 10.2 percent. Ours in New

          7  York State have gone up 15 percent and continue to

          8  rise.

          9                 Eighty-five percent of the

         10  respondents, we decided to ask one question that

         11  Congresswoman Maloney put to us at a meeting at

         12  Cover the Uninsured Week, that Americans have to

         13  decide whether health coverage is a right or a

         14  privilege, and 85 percent of our respondents to that

         15  survey indicated that health care and health

         16  insurance is a right.

         17                 The majority of their comments that

         18  were regarding health care, again, just really had

         19  to deal with the fact that the premiums are so

         20  costly. A quote, "Trying to sift through pros and

         21  cons of each policy is too time-consuming and

         22  confusing. Deductibles in network versus out of

         23  network, how much coverage to offer, et cetera."

         24                 Another quote: "I feel terrible that

         25  I can't help pay my employees' health insurance.
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          2  They questioned why they should stay working for me

          3  if I can't provide this basic need. But it would put

          4  me out of business to pay the premiums."

          5                 Some of the previous plans that were

          6  just mentioned to date are good, but Healthy New

          7  York, in particular, really penalizes those small

          8  businesses that have been trying to keep up with

          9  paying health insurance for their employees.

         10                 For example, Joe's restaurant, who

         11  never had paid insurance for his employees, can now

         12  take advantage of Healthy New York and get the lower

         13  rates. While his next door neighbor, Susan's

         14  Restaurant, has struggled to provide health

         15  insurance and is stuck with a higher cost. At a

         16  minimum the state could boil down the plans created

         17  under Healthy New York that would be accessible to

         18  all small businesses, whether they provided

         19  insurance before or not. This would at least put

         20  somewhat lower cost products into the market.

         21                 And there are a lot of non-profit

         22  carriers working today that have also arisen and

         23  there are some that are scams as well, which really

         24  have to be taken into account.

         25                 There are a lot of experienced
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          2  organizations that are offering plans and

          3  alternatives and trying to be reasonable about it,

          4  and we should make sure that we protect these types

          5  of organizations and also look at those that are

          6  established in these fronts and that are scams.

          7                 Sole proprietor legislation of last

          8  year did an excellent job of defining Chambers and

          9  business organizations that should be allowed, and

         10  qualified to sell health insurance, and this

         11  definition should be applied to that. We get these

         12  scam artists out of the market.

         13                 Administering a group plan could also

         14  be made easier for Chambers or by group associations

         15  by adhering to the definitions contained in last

         16  year's sole proprietor legislation, in terms of

         17  qualifying these legitimate organizations. And also

         18  it would make the carriers work with these

         19  organizations on the state level, and state

         20  sponsored and subsidized plans like Healthy New

         21  York, they should be made to work with the Chambers

         22  in the same way that they work with them on the

         23  traditional products.

         24                 There has never really been an

         25  attempt to bring all the Chambers together in New
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          2  York City to pull together such as the Long Island

          3  Association did, but perhaps over the coming year we

          4  can do that with the further collaboration amongst

          5  all our Chambers and taking Ken's plan as a lead,

          6  seeing how it works and how we can expand it to all

          7  of the other boroughs.

          8                 I'm telling you right now, the

          9  primary barrier to any of this is the carrier, they

         10  are the major stumbling block. And right now I'd

         11  like to turn it over to my associate, Ori Pagovich,

         12  who not only represents our Chamber, but is also an

         13  agent and directly involved in handling health plans

         14  and small businesses on a daily basis.

         15                 MR. PAGOVICH: Well, thank you very

         16  much for the opportunity, and I want to share with

         17  you, and I want to take a different angle and share

         18  with you a little bit of --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: If you will

         20  identify yourself into the mic.

         21                 MR. PAGOVICH: Ori Pagovich.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And then take

         23  your minute, sir.

         24                 MR. PAGOVICH: Okay.

         25                 I'd like to share a little bit of the

                                                            100

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2  perspective, essentially from the trenches a little

          3  bit of what I see as part of the delivery, the

          4  marketing of these plans, of these services. One of

          5  the things, and we've had a lot of conversation

          6  today about a number of plans which I think are

          7  filling a phenomenal and a wonderful niche which is,

          8  though, a little bit on the lower income end of the

          9  scale, when you have middle market New York, middle

         10  market America, which I think has the fewest

         11  solutions and alternatives out there, and yet are

         12  carrying probably the highest burden with obtaining

         13  affordable health care. Because they're paying

         14  traditional retail rates, yet their income may not

         15  reflect or sustain that.

         16                 So, that, I have found in dealing

         17  with members of the Manhattan Chamber of Commerce,

         18  is where the biggest obstacle is, is the middle

         19  market.

         20                 Obviously consumers want affordable

         21  health coverage, but they also want choice, and

         22  those are the two areas that I've seen are the

         23  biggest, the biggest obstacles in what's out there.

         24                 What I've seen and where I offer

         25  assistance to people is a proliferation of two
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          2  areas, association health plans, and union-based

          3  health plans. There has been an incredible

          4  proliferation of unions whose almost arguably their

          5  sole purpose in standing together informing these

          6  unions to pool their resources together of their

          7  members, and strengthen numbers and obtain and drive

          8  down the cost of health insurance. And they'll

          9  contract with brand name and high end carriers, such

         10  as Oxford and Aetna and Signa, and provide those

         11  services.

         12                 I'm not an attorney. I don't know the

         13  legalities of the tax implications between one state

         14  and another and where they are, however, I do know

         15  that these plans that I do offer to people, meet

         16  with a little bit of resistance.

         17                 For myself, one of the areas of

         18  resistance that has been met is, interestingly

         19  enough, with the State Insurance Department. They

         20  frown upon anyone not directly affiliated, for

         21  example, with a union to offer these plans. These

         22  plans are very competitively priced, 20 to 30

         23  percent less than retail prices, and you know, it

         24  was quoted earlier from the Insurance Department's

         25  website, nearly $500 a month for an HMO. So, to be
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          2  able to save 20 to 30 percent off of that price is

          3  significant savings for a sole proprietor.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: A 30-second

          5  summation, sir.

          6                 MR. PAGOVICH: Okay.

          7                 So, essentially what I have come

          8  across are a few other obstacles that, again, I

          9  don't know how they should be addressed, but one is

         10  to see an expansion of an association-based health

         11  plans and union-based health plans. They do offer a

         12  significant savings and expand the menu out there.

         13                 Secondly is to, I don't know again,

         14  is to create certain incentives for carriers to

         15  rejoin the association marketplace. It was

         16  referenced that one, Nancy referenced one carrier

         17  that has, still is offering association-based plans,

         18  but just two, three years ago, there were many more.

         19  Oxford was in there, GHI was in there, and they've

         20  all pulled out for a variety of reasons. So if

         21  there's a way to encourage them, through whatever

         22  incentives or cooperation or partnership, that would

         23  be significant.

         24                 One other item, though, where New

         25  York, the State Insurance Department, as a broker,
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          2  as an agent, I cannot sell a health plan to an

          3  average citizen, to a regular Joe out there. I can

          4  facilitate, I can give them information, and it's

          5  their responsibility to call the 800 numbers and

          6  sift through all the plans.

          7                 One of the reasons being is as an

          8  agent, a broker, I don't get any compensation from

          9  the carrier for doing this match-making, so whereas

         10  I can do everything a lot quicker, a lot more

         11  efficiently for the resources that I have, the

         12  consumer loses out by the end because now they have

         13  to shoulder that burden in navigating through all of

         14  the bureaucracy of getting a health plan, and going

         15  through what Nancy referred to as deductibles and

         16  copays, in network and out of network and they

         17  really don't have that assistance. And as the

         18  playing field were leveled so that sole proprietors

         19  could approach an operation, a broker, an agent and

         20  say what can I get, even if it is a retail cost, now

         21  they have the menu of 20, 30 options, as opposed to

         22  saying I give up after going to two companies

         23  because this is just too much.

         24                 That's it, I'll wrap up.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I thank you for
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          2  that. I encourage you to put it in writing, sir. We

          3  would love to see some of these things that we can

          4  take it and go further and bring it to the necessary

          5  places, and pardon me for being the bad guy out here

          6  today.

          7                 I believe the last statement and then

          8  we will pass that mic.

          9                 MR. PAGOVICH: I was just going to say

         10  I prepared a statement and most, just about

         11  everything I said in the truncated format is on the

         12  statement.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Then I thank you

         14  for that.

         15                 Our next speaker.

         16                 MR. ADAMS: Good afternoon. I'm

         17  Kenneth Adams, President of the Brooklyn Chamber of

         18  Commerce. And I'm going to read a description to you

         19  of a program that's been described by many of the

         20  speakers who have sat here during this hearing, and

         21  then I look forward to answering any questions you

         22  might have about it.

         23                 By the way, I'm first going to give

         24  some background as to why the Brooklyn Chamber of

         25  Commerce approached this issue, which everyone
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          2  before me has indicated quite correctly is

          3  complicated and difficult, even for Chambers, to get

          4  their arms around.

          5                 So, a little background and then I'll

          6  try and do a general and brief description of the

          7  program itself, which as I believe the

          8  Superintendent here indicated, we're about to

          9  launch. I mean, it could be as soon as next week.

         10                 In September of 2002 the Brooklyn

         11  Chamber of Commerce was commissioned to study the

         12  Brooklyn business community. The purpose of this

         13  study was to measure the impact of the terrorist

         14  attacks of September 11th, and to see, look at that

         15  impact specifically on Brooklyn businesses, the

         16  Brooklyn business environment. And in addition, we

         17  used the study to identify current obstacles to

         18  business growth in Brooklyn.

         19                 The survey represented the most

         20  comprehensive study the Brooklyn Business community

         21  had undertaken in the past 20 years.

         22                 We mailed it to over 27,000, a

         23  six-page self-administered written survey, we sent

         24  it out to over 27,000 Brooklyn businesses, with

         25  three or more employees each. Response rate was four
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          2  percent, which was about double what we expected or

          3  the industry standard for such a survey, and it

          4  represented, the response represented a cross

          5  section of industries and businesses, with

          6  retailers, manufacturing firms, health care

          7  companies, construction firms, among the top four

          8  sectors that responded.

          9                 When asked to rate various obstacles

         10  to business growth, 67 percent of responding

         11  Brooklyn businesses cited increased cost of

         12  providing health insurance for our workers, as a

         13  problem or a severe problem.

         14                 Only 47 percent, by the way, of

         15  responding businesses indicated that they provide

         16  health insurance for their employees.

         17                 So, again, I think the survey itself

         18  was a pretty good instrument, it tells you at best

         19  maybe half of the Brooklyn businesses out there,

         20  three or more employees, had at the time, this is

         21  two years ago, health insurance. Many have dropped

         22  their plans, Council Member Recchia indicated just

         23  because of rising cost they dropped their plans.

         24                 The highest levels of coverage

         25  occurred amongst older or more mature businesses,

                                                            107

          1  HEALTH, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

          2  those in business ten years or more. When asked if

          3  the company would be interested in offering

          4  employees an affordable low-cost insurance plans,

          5  specifically designed for Brooklyn small businesses,

          6  61 percent said yes, and that's where Brooklyn

          7  Health Works comes in. As a Chamber of Commerce,

          8  both our members and the Brooklyn business community

          9  at large was loud in its outcry, in its desire, for

         10  affordable health insurance for small businesses.

         11                 We were not surprised by the

         12  responses, it confirmed what we knew and solidified

         13  the need for us to move ahead with developing a

         14  product to address this issue.

         15                 Access to high quality affordable

         16  health care is good for the borough, its businesses

         17  and all of our residents.

         18                 For almost three years the Brooklyn

         19  Chamber of Commerce has worked closely with GHI.

         20  That's the carrier I'm going to refer to often. It's

         21  our partner in this venture.

         22                 The Borough's health care providers,

         23  elected officials, I've got to stop to recognize Bob

         24  Lipinsky from the Office of Borough President Marty

         25  Markowitz. Bob used to work for Borough President
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          2  Howard Golden, this project actually was initiated

          3  by Bob and Borough President Howard Golden. That's

          4  how long it's taken to get this to market. And other

          5  community leaders to develop Brooklyn HealthWorks, a

          6  program that will provide affordable health

          7  insurance products to uninsured low-wage workers in

          8  eight Brooklyn community boards, 1 to 5, for my

          9  Brooklyn friends who are here, part of the Brooklyn

         10  Council Delegation, Boards 1 to 5, 8 and 9, 16.

         11  Councilman Recchia I'm sorry, 13, 15, no.

         12                 Now, here is why I have to pause to

         13  answer Councilman Sanders' earlier question. This

         14  project is supported by some major grants by the

         15  Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, and from the federal

         16  government HRSA, and so those grant funders

         17  determined the demonstration area, and that was

         18  actually prior to Councilman Recchia's election, I

         19  think had he been in office we would have rewritten

         20  the map. Fair? But the map, I'm sorry, it predates

         21  all of these things. And indeed, if this works, we

         22  want to expand it. You're next on our list. Board

         23  13, right? Okay. Thank you.

         24                 In any case, the catchment area that

         25  we're describing this afternoon includes the
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          2  neighborhoods of Williamsburg, Greenpoint, Ft.

          3  Green, Bedford Stuyvesant, Ocean Hill, Brownsville,

          4  Bushwick, Crown Heights, and East New York. The

          5  service area was established to meet the

          6  requirements of the programs funders, the target

          7  market will include nearly 40 percent of Brooklyn's

          8  population, by the way, that's a million people, out

          9  of a borough of two and a half million people. So,

         10  it is like we're trying to put together a project

         11  for a small City. We've got more people there. Forty

         12  percent of Brooklyn is bigger than Boston, so we've

         13  got a big project here.

         14                 We estimate that there are nearly 700

         15  Brooklynites without Health Insurance. Again,

         16  another number we have nailed to the wall, because

         17  these are just conditions that motivate us to do

         18  this.

         19                 We have developed two products,

         20  Brooklyn HealthWorks, the low-cost health insurance

         21  plan that would be sold to small businesses where

         22  low-wage uninsured workers are employed, and

         23  Brooklyn HealthWorks access card, which is a

         24  prescription drug discount card sold directly to

         25  individuals, to qualifying individuals who live and
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          2  work in our demonstration area, and that is

          3  supported by the federal funds we have from HRSA.

          4                 I'll pause there because many of you

          5  I'm sure have read about the attempt in Nassau

          6  County to do a countywide discount prescription

          7  card, and in other jurisdictions, and the whole

          8  issue, in Medicare reform in Washington and

          9  legislation signed, what, two days ago by the

         10  President, has to do with affordable

         11  pharmaceuticals, and we actually have as part of our

         12  project this second piece, which is our discount

         13  card, through which we hope to address that issue at

         14  least for this section of the population of

         15  Brooklyn. More on that in a second.

         16                 The Brooklyn HealthWorks Insurance

         17  Plan will address the needs of low-wage workers who

         18  cannot afford health insurance because of more

         19  pressing needs, such as rent and food. Participants

         20  in the program will be individuals and families with

         21  incomes between, this always gets confusing, but

         22  it's 150 to 250 percent of poverty, let's be real,

         23  about 27,000 to 46,000 dollars per year as family

         24  income. So that range is technically 27 -- as of

         25  right now anyway, it's $27,600 up to $46,000 per
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          2  year for a family of four living in this area. These

          3  are Brooklynites earning too much to qualify for

          4  Medicaid and Family Health Plus, but not enough to

          5  afford health insurance policies currently available

          6  on the market that have been described by folks on

          7  this panel and previous speakers.

          8                 Premiums, including a very good

          9  pharmaceutical benefit for Brooklyn HealthWorks will

         10  be as low as $115 per person per month. 115 for a

         11  single. I don't know if he's here anymore, but

         12  Superintendent Serio made that happen. Our rates

         13  were too high. We filed three times with GHI. We

         14  went back to the well. That's why it's taking so

         15  long, Bob will tell you. Superintendent Serio isn't

         16  in my notes, you can tell, but it's an important

         17  detail. Superintendent Serio, I went to him a year

         18  ago because I do chair, as he pointed out, the

         19  Association of Chambers for the State, and I do work

         20  with him on statewide stuff, and I went to him about

         21  our specific Brooklyn program. He said that sounds

         22  great, and he stepped up and he basically took

         23  Brooklyn HealthWorks, which wasn't going to make it,

         24  because our rates would have been too high, and he

         25  brought it under the Healthy New York umbrella, and
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          2  gave us access to the State stop loss pool.

          3                 We refiled the GHI, banged the rates

          4  down to $115 per person per month. The family plan

          5  is going to be about 335 a month for a family of

          6  four. Again, we're hoping this will be on sale next

          7  week. If not, right after the holidays.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Sir, forgive me

          9  if I tell you to take 30 to 45 seconds.

         10                 MR. ADAMS: Well, I'll take that and

         11  move as quickly as I can.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you.

         13                 MR. ADAMS: I'll finish up, because

         14  some of your questions were really where we want to

         15  go with this.

         16                 Let me just describe the card to

         17  conclude then.

         18                 The Express Access Card is

         19  administered by Express Scripts for us. It's one of

         20  the nation's largest independent pharmaceutical

         21  benefits management companies, and the cost is $10

         22  per year, per person, $25 per family card.

         23                 The card is accepted at more than 350

         24  participating Brooklyn pharmacies, and actually,

         25  it's accepted at 39,000 pharmacies across the
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          2  nation, when traveling and you have to fulfill a

          3  prescription, as well as major mail order pharmacies

          4  and on-line pharmacies as well.

          5                 Cardholders receive immediate

          6  discounts on their pharmaceutical purchase, they're

          7  prescribed drugs between the range of about ten to

          8  30 percent. So, again, pardon me if I go off -- for

          9  so many working New Yorkers, let's just broaden this

         10  a little bit, a very typical scenario, when you

         11  don't have health insurance, as we all know is you

         12  wait til the last minute, you go to the emergency

         13  room, you get treatment for something and you get a

         14  prescription. How do you pay for the prescription?

         15  How do you pay for the prescription? This isn't

         16  going to give away the drugs, but it's going to

         17  knock the price down, particularly on drugs that you

         18  take on a regular basis, as much as 30 percent.

         19                 By the way, that pays for itself

         20  quickly. In one prescription, the card cost you $10

         21  per month, right?

         22                 The Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce, the

         23  Office of the Brooklyn Borough President, Consortium

         24  of Health Care Providers, business groups, community

         25  agencies and GHI, Group Health, Incorporated, and
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          2  Express Scripts, are working together to develop and

          3  market these products.

          4                 We are grateful for the cooperation

          5  of Superintendent Serio. As I mentioned, it couldn't

          6  have been done without him. And the State of New

          7  York, and, of course, to our funders, the Robert

          8  Wood Johnson Foundation, United Hospital Fund, HRSA

          9  down in Washington and a host of others.

         10                 I've given you material to look at

         11  later about the programs. We, ourselves, everyone

         12  addressed the same, or brought up the same question,

         13  so, how do you market it? How do you get it out

         14  there? How do people know about it? And we have that

         15  same challenge, and we're very interested in working

         16  with all of our partners here in getting the word

         17  out on this. And we are printing up or preparing

         18  material, so all the Brooklyn Council members will

         19  have stacks of this in their offices, and we --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Not the ones in

         21  -- not covering districts.

         22                 MR. ADAMS: Well, that's when we

         23  expand the program. Thank you, Council Member

         24  Recchia.

         25                 The last thing I want to say, in case
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          2  it's helpful in the questions, is that, step back

          3  for a second, as an employer, Brooklyn Chamber of

          4  Commerce has about 25, 30 employees, our health

          5  insurance plan is HealthPass. Marjorie Cadogan spoke

          6  earlier, we know her well, Mitch Ziretski spoke

          7  earlier, we are a customer, and incidentally we have

          8  to do our re-enrollment on our annual plan by

          9  December 20th, so our staff meeting was two days

         10  ago, there are 26 options under HealthPass, and I

         11  will just quickly say, the reason we use it, as a

         12  small business ourself, right? Twenty-five people.

         13  The reason we use that HealthPass plan, is that

         14  while it doesn't drive the cost down so much, it

         15  really helps eliminate the administrative burden for

         16  small business, and it offers choice.

         17                 Those are the two fundamentals, as

         18  far as I'm concerned, I'm a customer. A wide range

         19  of choice on one bill. I make one monthly check to

         20  HealthPass, I offer my employees 26 different plans.

         21  I write one bill. I get one bill, I write one check.

         22  Sorry.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you. And I

         25  again apologize to all who have spoken, about my
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          2  being in a very harsh position.

          3                 Council Member Quinn. Chair Quinn.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Ken, in what you

          5  just outlined, which sounds like, of course, a

          6  perfect program, once it's in Councilman Recchia's

          7  district, but a very, very good program, and

          8  nonetheless for the rest of the Borough.

          9                 There's, you know, federal

         10  involvement, obviously, in that program, and as

         11  terrific as the program sounds, in hearing you

         12  describe it, it seems like there's a lot of things

         13  that have come together to make it happen over a

         14  long period of time. So, my question is, what's the

         15  likelihood do you think other Chambers being able to

         16  replicate what you've done in Brooklyn without

         17  getting federal support or some extra support to do

         18  it?

         19                 MR. ADAMS: Extremely unlikely.

         20                 We are blessed with the opportunity

         21  to create a national demonstration project.

         22                 In fact, we're part of the Robert

         23  Wood Johnson Foundation community in charge,

         24  multi-year national demonstration initiative in New

         25  York State. There is one other such program, it's in
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          2  Buffalo, I don't know about it's status. They've

          3  been very, very difficult programs to get off the

          4  ground.

          5                 The answer is that there is a way to

          6  do this, but it does require grant funding. No

          7  direct premium subsidy. You can't do that because

          8  you can't lose the grant and then raise the cost

          9  dramatically, but to subsidize the administrative

         10  and marketing costs, which is what we structured.

         11                 Still in all, without our federal

         12  funding we wouldn't have the prescription drug

         13  benefit, nor the discount card, and without the

         14  generous funding of the Robert Wood Johnson

         15  Foundation, we wouldn't have those administrative

         16  costs covered.

         17                 While we have received extraordinary

         18  cooperation and support from the state, and lots of

         19  marketing help, I would add, from the City,

         20  including most recently use of the Business Solution

         21  Centers that are administered by New York City Small

         22  Business Services, we run one of those for Brooklyn,

         23  that becomes a portal for us to put this out to

         24  small businesses immediately, and that's helpful

         25  too, so on the marketing side we have a lot of
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          2  partners. However, it just, without that grant

          3  funding to get it off the ground, you've got a

          4  problem.

          5                 And I would argue, we're going to

          6  argue for and present cases for other funders to

          7  step up, especially those that care about this issue

          8  at the national level, once we have some success and

          9  track record to talk about.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Well, we would,

         11  the Council I think would welcome the opportunity to

         12  help you make that case to funders, foundations,

         13  state and federal government, because I think, you

         14  know, one thing that's clear from this hearing is

         15  that there's a huge problem in the City, people are

         16  trying on a bunch of different levels to solve it,

         17  but, New York, for a whole host of reasons is a

         18  different place than the rest of the state and the

         19  country, and if we're going to be able to make even

         20  further strides in helping small businesses get

         21  coverage, we need to do it a different way, a more

         22  creative way, with more entities involved. So, we

         23  would welcome the opportunity to become more

         24  involved in helping all the stakeholders in this do

         25  their advocacy.
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          2                 MR. ADAMS: Thank you very much.

          3                 Let me just quickly footnote two

          4  strategies. One is the Superintendent address this

          5  idea of business intermediaries receiving some kind

          6  of commission or income for marketing of Health New

          7  York. That doesn't exist now, to my knowledge. We

          8  don't do that. But if that were possible, we would

          9  have some income to help carry this.

         10                 Insurance plans like this, when it's

         11  a not-for-profit behind it, should become ideally

         12  self-perpetuating, right? When you enroll enough

         13  people and the actuarial work is right, and the

         14  claims are where you want them to be, the cost

         15  should come -- not the premium should come down, but

         16  the actual administrative burden should come down,

         17  and we can subsidize, we, as a business association,

         18  could internally sort of cross subsidize our ongoing

         19  efforts to market this project, if we had some other

         20  income related to health insurance, for example. And

         21  what the Superintendent suggested is one source for

         22  us. The other would be creating new pools of small

         23  groups.

         24                 You know, you could do a plan for

         25  livery cab drivers, you could do a plan for house
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          2  painters, you could do a plan for restaurant

          3  workers, small group plans. There are other ways to

          4  do it, but the business intermediary, which is the

          5  marketing partner, needs a way to have some income,

          6  not to make a profit. We don't return anything to

          7  shareholders, like other for-profit insurance might

          8  have to do, but we have to cover the administrative

          9  cost, the staffing and the marketing costs. That's

         10  where the subsidy is helpful.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: We have also of

         12  course been joined for a long time by Council Member

         13  Reyna, who is so effective that Brooklyn and Queens

         14  both share her.

         15                 Council Member Reyna, I believe that

         16  you have a question or concern.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Thank you, Mr.

         18  Chair. He's always a gentleman.

         19                 I wanted to just take an opportunity

         20  to congratulate Ken for an extraordinary four years

         21  I think in the making, and I know that it hasn't

         22  been easy to say the least but you've reached the

         23  point where we can actually see the light at the end

         24  of the tunnel for many Brooklynites, and I wish that

         25  this could be duplicated Citywide. Unfortunately, as
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          2  you had just mentioned to Chairwoman Quinn, the

          3  likelihood of that is probably impossible. I think

          4  nothing is impossible, but we'll take your word for

          5  it that it would be even more difficult than

          6  creating this program.

          7                 I'm trying to understand the savings

          8  component, and I understand that your goal primarily

          9  was not, if you looked at a hierarchy of priorities,

         10  one of your top priorities, but it's significant for

         11  the poor working class who is trying to get health

         12  coverage, and if this is a promising package, I want

         13  to see how that plays into their enthusiasm in

         14  participating.

         15                 You mentioned your testimony nine to

         16  29 percent or more, how do you qualify for that

         17  prescription drug discount within that range, and

         18  what does more mean?

         19                 MR. ADAMS: Well, on the discount

         20  itself it depends on the product, you know, it

         21  depends on the drug. So if different drugs are going

         22  to have different discounts --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Let's say, just

         24  to give an example, antibiotic --

         25                 MR. ADAMS: Right.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Pennicilin.

          3                 MR. ADAMS: Right.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: I think that

          5  runs $80 now-a-days.

          6                 MR. ADAMS: We could find out

          7  immediately. We'd have to know the drug, the brand,

          8  and so we'd find that on-line.

          9                 You know, the way it will work is you

         10  will have a card, and we have them at our office

         11  now, actually, just simple card, looks like a

         12  MetroCard, and you would get your prescription, go

         13  with the card, to your neighborhood pharmacy, has to

         14  be one of 350 in Brooklyn that accept this program,

         15  and they must offer you the discount when they sell

         16  you the drug.

         17                 So, you would walk in and you'd see

         18  the list price, the manufacturer's price. You know

         19  how they have the charts in the pharmacies where

         20  they list everything so you know, and this is the

         21  generic price and this is the brand price, and then

         22  you'd have the card and the pharmacist would have to

         23  tell you, oh, you have that card? They would have to

         24  put it in their computer, they won't know off the

         25  top of their head, I can sell you the drug at X.
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          2  There's a range of discounts. It's not one like

          3  everything is 25 percent off, it's not that type of

          4  card. It depends on the product.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And it's not

          6  based on your income, per individual.

          7                 MR. ADAMS: Okay, that's part two.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Okay.

          9                 MR. ADAMS: You have to have a certain

         10  income level to qualify to get the card from us.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: To begin with?

         12                 MR. ADAMS: To have this card you have

         13  to be at a certain income, well, beneath a maximum

         14  income level, and you have to live or work in these

         15  community boards that I described, and I was

         16  actually fumbling through my notes to tell you what

         17  that amount is.

         18                 Remember I said, we're talking

         19  $27,000 a year, family income up to $40,000 for the

         20  plan. It's in that range.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Like 27 to 40

         22  --

         23                 MR. ADAMS: Forty-two, is that what I

         24  said?

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Yes.
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          2                 MR. ADAMS: It's in that range,

          3  Councilwoman, and I can look it up for you, but it's

          4  basically the same idea.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Twenty-seven to

          6  forty-six, that's a combined income or an

          7  individual?

          8                 MR. ADAMS: Family income. Household.

          9  Household income.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Right.

         11                 MR. ADAMS: And our verification

         12  process is very user-friendly, if I will. In other

         13  words, what you have to demonstrate, a paystub or

         14  something, so that we have a sense that you're

         15  qualifying on the income.

         16                 By the way, the way we'll do this

         17  it's going to be through partnerships we have of

         18  community-based organizations, non-profits,

         19  everybody throughout the community, a very

         20  grassroots level. And for our plans, the health

         21  insurance plans, just I'll mention this briefly just

         22  because it involves institutions in your district

         23  specifically, and also in Councilwoman Clarke's

         24  district. Our hospitals for our insured plan, our

         25  insuring product, are the Brooklyn Hospital Center,
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          2  Kings County Hospital Center, SUNY Downstate,

          3  WoodHull and Wyckhoff Heights Medical Center. Our

          4  community health centers, Bedford Stuyvesant Family

          5  Health Center, Brooklyn Bureau of Community

          6  Services, Brooklyn Perinatal Network, Community

          7  Health Care Network, Linda Banes Johnson Health

          8  Complex and St. Nick's, the St. Nicholas

          9  Neighborhood Preservation Corp.

         10                 What that means, by the way, and this

         11  is why I'm giving them all recognition, they all

         12  agreed to lowered reimbursement rates. I actually

         13  didn't say that earlier, because Council member,

         14  Chairman Sanders wants me to be brief.

         15                 But we couldn't have done this if

         16  those providers, those hospitals and community-based

         17  clinics did not agree to take discounted rates from

         18  us.

         19                 We went to see them, we said you've

         20  got to do this, you have to all pitch in and we

         21  cannot, GHI can't pay you 100 percent of what you

         22  normally bill to fix a broken leg, or to treat

         23  somebody. In the schedule of reimbursements, we need

         24  discounts from them. They all kicked in by agreeing

         25  to dramatically discounted rates.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: This was not

          3  part of my original thought, but if I don't ask now

          4  I'm going to lose my train of thought.

          5                 In the future, can you add more

          6  people to that list, as far as expanding your pool

          7  so others will lower their premium rates?

          8                 MR. ADAMS: It's very hard to drive

          9  down the premium. At 115 per month right now, based

         10  on the averages you've heard and what you're

         11  familiar with, it's going to be much harder to get

         12  it much lower than that. I'm always worried about

         13  how it's going to go up, you know?

         14                 So, the issue will be, I think,

         15  number one, can we effectively with all our

         16  partners, including all of your help, can we market

         17  both the insurance program and the card, and get it

         18  out to have some critical mass, and have a lot of

         19  people talking about it and a lot of people using

         20  it, and then can we expand our demonstration area. I

         21  remember it was prescribed a few years ago by our

         22  funders, to pick up the rest of the Borough.

         23                 We're talking to, for example, one of

         24  the leaders of one of the great marketing

         25  organizations for health insurance in this City,
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          2  which is Health Plus, we're talking to leaders of

          3  Health Plus, Tom Erlie, specifically, about looking

          4  for some marketing partnerships and expanding this

          5  project, first to the Boroughwide level.

          6                 And I don't want to sound so cynical

          7  to say this cannot be replicated. It can be, but it

          8  does take some subsidy for the Administration. This

          9  took a lot of staff time in my office.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Right.

         11                 MR. ADAMS: Not by me, by the way, but

         12  by Mark Kessler, and, you know, that is a cost, to

         13  put all that staff time and all of the meetings and

         14  all of our partners to make it happen.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Did you mention

         16  what the total cost was?

         17                 MR. ADAMS: Well, the whole program

         18  was close to $2 million.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: How much?

         20                 MR. ADAMS:  We have about $2 million

         21  in grant funding to do this. Now spread over, at

         22  this point, four years. So it's run out. We've got

         23  to get into the market and start selling insurance.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: So, I guess

         25  you've answered my question as far as what more
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          2  would be in savings, because per individual would,

          3  that is under income, qualifying, receive a

          4  prescription card, but depending on what type of

          5  prescription they've been issued, then everything

          6  would be calculated and determined --

          7                 MR. ADAMS: If you're on a regular

          8  high blood pressure medication, for example, and

          9  you're paying something for it now, you're paying

         10  $100 for it now, I hope that if we can get you this

         11  card, because your income qualifies, then the

         12  monthly cost for that medication is going to come

         13  down.

         14                 Now, we'll look later on at what the

         15  global impact of that is.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Right.

         17                 MR. ADAMS: By the way, this is an

         18  interesting program for pharmacy owners.

         19                 In the Nassau County experiment, I

         20  think for the elected officials there, there was a

         21  little bit of a backfire. Why? Pharmacy owners were

         22  not keen on this. The countywide program to create

         23  discounts, you know, and they make money. There's a

         24  big mark-up on pharmaceuticals, I think maybe people

         25  know that, so so far in Brooklyn we've had, like I
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          2  say, cooperation from 350 pharmacies and we look

          3  forward to working with --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: And the health

          5  plan itself, do you need participating doctors on

          6  that plan or just facilities that you mentioned as

          7  far as --

          8                 MR. ADAMS: No. We will have a book,

          9  like any HMO, I hope with between two and

         10  three-thousand physicians.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: Interesting.

         12                 And my last question: When do we

         13  begin --

         14                 MR. ADAMS: Enrollment?

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: You mentioned

         16  livery drivers. My dad is a livery driver and no

         17  health insurance. So, a person like himself, when

         18  can he, as an independent contractor? Because he

         19  doesn't work for an actual base, he is his own owner

         20  of his vehicle and just contracts with --

         21                 MR. ADAMS: As soon as GHI authorizes,

         22  we have all of the paperwork in our office, by the

         23  way, in Downtown Brooklyn, we have not yet been

         24  authorized to enroll, but we expect that in the next

         25  few days.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA: So that type of

          3  business --

          4                 MR. ADAMS: Yes.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:-- Entrepreneur,

          6  can already begin after you've already been

          7  certified to do so.

          8                 MR. ADAMS: Sole proprietors are

          9  welcome to our program.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I see a photo-op.

         11  Council Member Reyna's father being the first

         12  enrollee in the Brooklyn Chambers Program.

         13                 MR. ADAMS: Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I believe that

         15  was all the questions of my colleagues. I stand

         16  corrected, another Coney Island question.

         17                 Council Member Recchia.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Ken, first of

         19  all, as anyone can see, Diana Reyna is very happy,

         20  the program is her district, but that's okay.

         21                 If this program is successful, will

         22  you expand it to other parts of Brooklyn?

         23                 If so, like how long are you going to

         24  wait before you start to make that decision?

         25                 MR. ADAMS: Yes; and I don't know. In
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          2  other words, we intend to expand it, but it's too

          3  early to say. I mean, that is certainly our hope.

          4  Because let's get back to the issue here for small

          5  businesses. When the business owner looks at the

          6  plan, they need to see that they can afford it, and

          7  they need to see that it's a valuable employee

          8  benefit, and they ask their employees, so, should we

          9  take this plan? Because they're going to ask their

         10  employees to chip in. Let's say it's $115 for the

         11  worker, our plan has a flexibility unlike Healthy

         12  New York, by the way, where it's not a 50 percent

         13  minimum. The $15 could come from the worker, the 100

         14  could come from the employee or the other way

         15  around, any split they want. A third of the workers,

         16  by the way, in the company, have to be earning under

         17  something like $35,000 a year. There has to be a

         18  certain number of people that would qualify.

         19                 But in any case, the employer then

         20  turns to the worker and says, so, do you like the

         21  plan? They say let me see the book. Let me see the

         22  book. I want to see who the doctor is. Is my doctor

         23  in the plan? What hospital is in the plan? God

         24  forbid I need something, where am I going.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Is there a
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          2  co-pay?

          3                 MR. ADAMS: Our book will be better.

          4                 There are, but they're low, and

          5  that's another benefit of the plan, the co-pay and

          6  deductible is quite low. Competitive without a plan,

          7  if you were now, a Healthy New York plan, if you

          8  look on the Healthy New York website -- sorry to

          9  send you to the website -- you will see our Brooklyn

         10  HealthWorks there with the limitation geographically

         11  because the plans are regional, and it's a very

         12  competitive and a good program in that regard.

         13                 But the question remains, and we

         14  don't know the answer yet, will people accept the

         15  book? Will workers say, will Council Member's father

         16  say my doctor is in the book, my hospital, the

         17  people that I know and trust, are in the book.

         18                 If we can take the plan boroughwide,

         19  or I dare say plans can be done Citywide, then

         20  everybody is in the book, you get more providers.

         21  Right now I don't have Lutheran in my book. I don't

         22  have Maimonides in my book, right? I got geographic

         23  restrictions on the providers. So, I listed some

         24  fantastic providers, this is a good book. It's not

         25  going to satisfy everybody because some are going to
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          2  say, I want to go to Methodist Hospital, because

          3  that's where I had my child or that's where --

          4  that's not in the book. That's where you've got to

          5  limit, that's the problem as a geographically

          6  limited program.

          7                 Now, forget about the rest of the

          8  state, we have a lot of hospitals in Kings County

          9  and in New York City. So, you can draw a circle and

         10  come up with good provider networks. In the rural

         11  areas, putting my statewide thing on, boy, this gets

         12  tough, because you just don't have as much, you

         13  don't have as many lives to ensure, you don't have

         14  as many providers in this, in the community. It gets

         15  tricky. It's another story.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: About the

         17  commissions you were talking about, let me sure I'm

         18  understanding you right: You feel that basically

         19  you're selling this insurance and you're not getting

         20  a commission. If somebody else was selling this,

         21  they would be getting a commission back, who was

         22  permitted to sell insurance, correct?

         23                 MR. ADAMS: In our structure, in our

         24  rate there's no commission for brokers. We have some

         25  marketing money, and we have a lot of brokers in the
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          2  Chamber, so we're going to look to find other

          3  incentives, if you will, for brokers to help sell

          4  Brooklyn HealthWorks. But it won't be a standard

          5  commission, because that's not built into our rate.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: Okay.

          7                 MR. ADAMS: You know, plan to plan,

          8  this is an issue. How do you incentivize people to

          9  sell for you, once you've created --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON RECCHIA: That's what I'm

         11  wondering, how are you going to sell this product.

         12                 Good luck.

         13                 MR. ADAMS: Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: And, finally,

         15  Queens most dignified Council member, Council Member

         16  Sears.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Thank you, Mr.

         18  Chair.

         19                 Just a couple of questions. I was

         20  here earlier and then I had to go inside to the next

         21  meeting. In order to keep the stability of this

         22  program, have you determined by numbers what you

         23  would need in order to do that, meaning membership

         24  enrollees? Because it's a very admiral program, and

         25  the question that goes with that, too, if the
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          2  members begin to advance in their income, do they

          3  become removed from the program or are they allowed

          4  to stay in?

          5                 And if they are removed from the

          6  program, I mean gently, are there other alternatives

          7  presented to them that they will be able to continue

          8  a health care program? Without putting you on the

          9  spot because --

         10                 MR. ADAMS: No, no, no. I'm going to

         11  do that in three pieces.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Okay.

         13                 MR. ADAMS: The first is that, yes,

         14  there is a number, a critical mass number of

         15  enrollees that we seek, and honestly, I don't have

         16  that number. You know, it's somewhere between 3,500.

         17  But there is a number, if we can hit a certain

         18  minimum number of lives insured, then there's

         19  critical mass, and then we're collecting premiums or

         20  GHI is, and this works.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Good.

         22                 MR. ADAMS: And we have a long way to

         23  go to get there. We're very nervous about that

         24  because we want to be able to sustain this. We are

         25  betting on our funders supporting us and being
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          2  generous as we move forward.

          3                 But in any case, the second piece.

          4  Yes, you could get a raise at work, and all of a

          5  sudden not be eligible. Now, I don't know how that

          6  happens on enrollment, if enrollment is on a regular

          7  basis then, but what we'll have to do in this

          8  situation is see if the employer, make sure there's

          9  access to some kind of back-up plan. It would be

         10  sort of ironic if you were earning more money and

         11  you bounced out of a project like ours.

         12                 Remember, we're riding -- our rates

         13  are set to come in right on top of Family Health

         14  Plus, which is a terrific program which we recommend

         15  all the time.

         16                 So, if you earn just enough so that

         17  you don't qualify for Family Health Plus, then you

         18  may be perfect for Brooklyn HealthWorks.

         19                 You raise a great issue, and I have

         20  to look into it. What's the process going to be for

         21  what is basically good news, but you don't want it

         22  to be bad news.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Exactly, and to

         24  maintain basically really such a program.

         25                 The Child Health Care, I raised this
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          2  earlier, is it possible for children of a family to

          3  be enrolled in that and the adults enrolled in your

          4  program? Because I spoke about this marriage

          5  earlier, which would absolutely increase membership

          6  and reduce the uninsured.

          7                 MR. ADAMS: It's a very interesting

          8  question actually. Our family plan is, I think I

          9  said 335. We believe that if we jointly market with

         10  a Child Health Plus program, we get you a better

         11  deal. Because at 115. See, when we filed this we

         12  didn't have the single rate so low, but if I'm

         13  talking mother and child, for example, in a

         14  business, we'll go in, we work very closely with

         15  Health Plus in Brooklyn, which is really one of the

         16  City's leading marketing organizations, Child Health

         17  Plus, Family Health Plus, Medicaid, Managed Care, we

         18  will go into a business, and for example, again, a

         19  woman with child, we'll give them whatever is the

         20  cheapest. So, it might actually work. Rather than

         21  selling the 335 family plan, we'll say why don't you

         22  do yourself on HealthWorks --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Right.

         24                 MR. ADAMS: And your children on Child

         25  Health Plus, and it will come out less than 335.
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          2                 Again, that's, you've got to factor

          3  in employer contributions and what is the boss going

          4  to do, and how much you chip in. But you're right.

          5                 When we go out into the community

          6  with this in the new year, we're going to be going

          7  out with HealthPass, with a whole menu, we're not

          8  going to go out and just talk about HealthWorks and

          9  a discount pharmaceutical card, we'll approach an

         10  employer with a whole menu of things and say what's

         11  going to work best, and what's going to keep the

         12  cost the lowest for your workers.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: I know that

         14  with the Health Committee, and we have a Council

         15  packet, for those employees that don't have health

         16  insurance, the employer will be responsible for

         17  providing what alternatives were, and as I raised

         18  earlier, and I know Brooklyn has them, and Council

         19  Member Reyna would be able to certainly provide you

         20  with that, the school-based clinics are a great

         21  source. And I'm a big supporter of the school-based

         22  clinics. Most of the cases they are not generating

         23  enough revenue, and the administration has talked

         24  about closing some of them. That is a great resource

         25  for you, because you would then have the child
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          2  health in addition to -- it would increase their

          3  enrollment, and it would not have to look at closing

          4  them, but you already have a fixed population.

          5                 MR. ADAMS: Okay.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: To give you

          7  just a little statistic, in one of the schools over

          8  2,000 children, 800 had enrolled and were continuing

          9  to, 90 percent did not have insurance. Just think of

         10  the opportunity for Health Child Plus, and your

         11  program.

         12                 MR. ADAMS: That's very helpful. Thank

         13  you.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, Madam

         16  Sears.

         17                 I want to thank everyone on this

         18  panel for coming out here, for making a

         19  presentation. I apologize for truncating everyone's

         20  argument, but I think that you have put across a

         21  very, very powerful model that New York City and

         22  indeed the nation could follow with certain caveats,

         23  of course.

         24                 I thank you very much for coming out

         25  here tonight -- tonight. We are almost there, my
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          2  friends.

          3                 We have one more panel to call. Thank

          4  you very much.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: The next panel is

          6  Joseph Smith, who is from the Staten Island Chamber

          7  of Commerce; Carey Baker, who is with the Dance

          8  Theater Workshop; Michael Haberman, who is with

          9  Greenwich Village Chamber of Commerce; and Robert

         10  Lipensky, who is from the Brooklyn Borough

         11  President's Office.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: My friends, as

         13  you have heard me speak before, if you have written

         14  information, please give it to the Sergeant-At-Arms,

         15  and if you can summarize your written information,

         16  that we can really hear you and you can speak freely

         17  without having to read it.

         18                 Having said that, in the order that

         19  you were called, please begin your testimony, and

         20  identify yourself when you speak first.

         21                 MR. SMITH: Mr. Sanders, my name is

         22  Joseph Smith. I am ex-co-chair of the Staten Island

         23  Health Committee, and still a member of the Staten

         24  Island Chamber of Commerce.

         25                 I've also been a financial service
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          2  rep for the last 21 years. I'm also from Queens. A

          3  boy in Jackson Heights, Father in Astoria.

          4                 I'm going to be very brief, because I

          5  have to run, but I think this was an excellent

          6  meeting here today, a lot of great ideas were shed.

          7                 Just to give you a little education

          8  on how health insurance works, and I do sell health

          9  insurance and I'm not here to sell any products

         10  today, the Healthy New York concept is a great idea,

         11  and what I think I want everybody to understand is

         12  that a lot of insurance carriers are part of the

         13  Healthy New York Program. I have sold the Vitra

         14  Plan, Aetna is involved in it, MDNY, and the reason

         15  it works is because it is subsidized by the state at

         16  this point in time.

         17                 And I think you brought up the

         18  question, what happens if these things don't

         19  continue? If subsidy doesn't continue, rates are

         20  going to go up and you're going to have lapses of

         21  policies and it just will not work.

         22                 The other thing that I heard, and I'm

         23  glad that the Superintendent of Insurance said this,

         24  because I am part of the distribution system that's

         25  worked, oh, with some of the carriers, I'm licensed
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          2  with about 15 different carriers, and they've been

          3  around for 125 years, if you don't have a

          4  distribution system, and let's take a company like

          5  IBM, let's say IBM gets rid of the sales force, how

          6  long do you think IBM has been in business selling

          7  computers?

          8                 Insurance is something that has to be

          9  sold, on a one-on-one basis most times in front of

         10  people. I commend the Chamber of Commerce for trying

         11  to get involved in the insurance business. If they

         12  put me out of business in the health insurance

         13  because of it, that's okay. But I think somebody is

         14  missing the boat somewhere that if you don't have a

         15  decent distribution system, and I'm very surprised

         16  that Ken mentioned that in his plan there was no

         17  pricing for distribution, and as I think Councilman

         18  Recchia said good luck, it would be very, very

         19  difficult to get something off the ground if you

         20  don't have some kind of marriage between the

         21  financial service reps that sell these products and

         22  are knowledgeable about it, and the marriage between

         23  the Chambers of Commerce and some kind of

         24  coexistence and subsidy from the private and public

         25  sector. As the Superintendent said, we're looking
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          2  into reinsurance on the private side, but no

          3  insurance carriers have wanted to play yet.

          4                 So, I think, in conclusion, we're

          5  getting in the right direction, and I'm not talking

          6  about lower income, I'm talking about not only lower

          7  income but middle income, where a lot of my clients

          8  are in that marketplace. Does anybody know what it

          9  costs in the two to 50 life group for a family plan

         10  right now? Anywhere from $900 to $1,300 a month,

         11  okay? That's a mortgage.

         12                 So, I am pleased to see that it's

         13  starting at the ground level as far as income. If

         14  these incomes can be gradually increased and

         15  subsidies can continue, I think it's an excellent

         16  marriage between all. Chambers of Commerce, people

         17  in the Financial Service Industry, and the public

         18  and private sector, that this is something that can

         19  really work, not only on this level, but we should

         20  be an example for everybody in the United States to

         21  get something working here.

         22                 And I can answer, maybe I can answer

         23  the question of why it's been so successful upstate.

         24                 Our past president of the Chamber

         25  asked me about three years ago to make some phone
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          2  calls and asked us if we should get involved in the

          3  insurance business as a Chamber of Commerce, and I

          4  said, well, how many guys do you have like me in the

          5  Chamber of Commerce? About 25, 50. I said, so, do

          6  you really want to upset 50 people in your Chamber

          7  of Commerce, and have them walk out the door to get

          8  into the insurance business? Maybe that's one of the

          9  reasons why nothing has happened. You know, I don't

         10  want anybody to shoot the messenger here, but, you

         11  know, we're getting into a business that people are

         12  already in business in and I joined the Chamber of

         13  Commerce to help promote business, and now my

         14  Chamber of Commerce wants to get into the insurance

         15  business, then that's a question I think most

         16  financial advisors would have to look at and say,

         17  well, do we want to really be involved.

         18                 And if I'm incorrect, I remember

         19  making a phone call to the Syracuse Chamber of

         20  Commerce, and I put that question to them, and they

         21  made a business decision, they only had ten reps

         22  like me in the Chamber of Commerce, they have become

         23  a very successful operation. They're doing millions

         24  of dollars in premium per year, creating revenues

         25  from the Chamber of Commerce, but I believe -- and
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          2  this thing of commissions, what they did was set up

          3  a separate entity that poured money eventually into

          4  the Chamber of Commerce.

          5                 The distribution system will go back,

          6  that is key. You have a distribution system,

          7  wholesalers, resalers, they license an entity to

          8  sell all group insurance products, and anybody could

          9  do that now.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Sir, 30 more

         11  seconds. Forgive me.

         12                 MR. SMITH: I think, and, again, I'm

         13  not an attorney, but I think most organizations can

         14  do that now, but, again, I go to my Chamber of

         15  Commerce, we have six employees, if all these

         16  programs come out, how is this small Chamber of

         17  Commerce going to handle the thousands of

         18  applications that possibly could come.

         19                 Distribution is key. Thank you very

         20  much.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Well put, sir.

         22                 Our next speaker.

         23                 MS. BAKER: I believe Dance Theater

         24  Workshop was called next; is that correct?

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Once the light
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          2  is off, it's on. And if you pull that mic real close

          3  to you.

          4                 MS. BAKER: Okay. Can you hear me?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I can hear you

          6  now.

          7                 MS. BAKER: All right. My name is

          8  Carey Baker. I'm the Director of the Artists

          9  Services Program at Dance Theater Workshop.

         10                 To my right is Naomi Braddock, and

         11  she is Director of the Development Department at

         12  DTW, and I'd just like to thank Chairman Sanders and

         13  Chairwoman Quinn, the rest of the Committee, for

         14  inviting us here today to speak at this certain

         15  hearing about an issue that's very important to us

         16  at the Administration for Group Health Insurance

         17  Plan for Artists.

         18                 If you have questions about Dance

         19  Theater Workshop, we'd be happy to answer them. I'm

         20  going to speak specifically on behalf of the Art

         21  Services Program which manages the health insurance

         22  program at DTW.

         23                 I have a brief statement.

         24                 DTW's Art Services Program was

         25  established in 1975 in an effort to help artists
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          2  maintain their independence through mutual support

          3  and shared resources.

          4                 Since then our membership has gone to

          5  1,100 artists, one-third of whom received health

          6  insurance through DTW's affordable member health

          7  plan.

          8                 Since 1997, DTW has provided

          9  affordable health insurance for artists, the

         10  majority of whom are self-employed, or maintain

         11  lifestyles that preclude access to employee health

         12  benefits.

         13                 DTW currently offers two HIP health

         14  plans, our original plan for qualifying sole

         15  proprietors, self-employed individuals, and a second

         16  plan for artists who are not self-employed.

         17                 As an association, DTW has been able

         18  to obtain group rates but our members would not have

         19  access to otherwise.

         20                 This, coupled with the fact that we

         21  have a longstanding relationship with the Performing

         22  Arts Community, and can speak to their needs

         23  specifically, making DTW's health insurance program

         24  a critical resource for artists.

         25                 I'd like to address three areas that
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          2  present the greatest complexity for us in managing

          3  our member health plan.

          4                 The first issue of concern is the

          5  annual rate increases that we see each year.

          6                 The percentage by which monthly

          7  premiums rise each year has improved steadily over

          8  time. The 2004 rates recently quoted to DTW now

          9  reflect a ten percent annual increase and a ten

         10  percent sole proprietor fee.

         11                 This means that our membership will

         12  see a 20 percent increase overall in the coming

         13  year, a situation which will make obtaining health

         14  insurance cost prohibitive for many artists.

         15                 DTW prides itself on providing

         16  artists with quality affordable health care.

         17                 Alternative plans that offer lower

         18  premiums do so by decreasing benefits and adding

         19  co-payments and deductibles. If the rates for

         20  comprehensive health packages that are not

         21  overwhelmed by supplemental fees continue to soar,

         22  we will have no choice but to offer a plan that is

         23  of lower quality.

         24                 While we accept that minimal health

         25  coverage is better than none, we feel strongly that
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          2  working artists deserve affordable access to the

          3  richer benefit packages that are available to other

          4  employed individuals.

          5                 Next I'd like to address eligibility

          6  requirements for working uninsured individuals. DTW

          7  is now required to submit tax forms, Form 1040, and

          8  Schedule C, on behalf of each artist member who

          9  wishes to enroll in the original HIP health plan,

         10  and that is our most affordable and the most

         11  comprehensive health plan, as proof that that artist

         12  is self-employed.

         13                 This policy overlooks the fact that

         14  many uninsured working individuals are not

         15  necessarily self-employed. This does not mean that

         16  they are working less, it means they are working at

         17  odd hours of the day and are holding down several

         18  jobs at once.

         19                 We feel that there should be a

         20  different set of criteria by which these individuals

         21  are judged as eligible for coverage.

         22                 Even with programs such as Healthy

         23  New York in place, which might serve as a safeguard

         24  for these artists, the low-income requirements for

         25  Healthy New York make it nearly impossible for
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          2  anyone who is making even a nominal living to

          3  qualify.

          4                 And lastly, I'd like to touch on

          5  program management and oversight.

          6                 DTW engages a broker to oversee the

          7  more complex issues surrounding our member health

          8  plan. While a broker can assist with billing

          9  disputes, and other logistic obstacles, DTW is

         10  directly responsible for overseeing all of the

         11  day-to-day operations associated with managing a

         12  group health plan which includes in-house practicing

         13  of all billing and enrollment, fielding, general

         14  questions for our membership and serving as liaison

         15  between HIP and our members.

         16                 Communication between DTW, our

         17  broker, and our HIP account manager breaks down when

         18  changes in policy or rates occur, causing confusion

         19  among the artists we serve and disrupting the

         20  continuity of our program.

         21                 This results in added administrative

         22  labor on our part and frustration on the part of our

         23  members.

         24                 I think this disorganization is sort

         25  of endemic to the field, too, which is why we bring
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          2  it up. We're not alone with what we've experienced.

          3                 In closing, DTW remains committed to

          4  addressing the health care needs of working artists.

          5  Despite a growing number of obstacles, such as

          6  steady escalation in rates and billing and

          7  enrollment complications.

          8                 However, we are apprehensive about

          9  the future well-being of our program and our ability

         10  to continue to meet the needs of the many artists we

         11  serve.

         12                 And I'd also just like to take this

         13  opportunity to thank the City Council for what is

         14  now four years of support, that they've shown us in

         15  support of the health insurance program that we

         16  manage.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Sir, if you

         19  would be kind enough.

         20                 MR. HABERMAN: Thank you.

         21                 My name is Michael Haberman. I'm the

         22  Chair of the Board of Directors of the Greenwich

         23  Village Chelsea Chamber of Commerce, and I want to

         24  thank you for the opportunity to testify, but more

         25  importantly, to thank you for taking on this issue
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          2  for us.

          3                 Our Chamber has been around for about

          4  50 years, but we're still relatively small, we have

          5  about 200 members, and as a result we have a very

          6  small staff. So, unlike some of the other Chambers,

          7  I don't have a list of statistics about a number of

          8  our members who have insurance than don't. But what

          9  I can tell you from member surveys that we do, and

         10  from the events that we do on a monthly basis, that

         11  if you talk to 95 percent of our members, and we do

         12  truly represent small businesses in the restaurants

         13  and the small retail shops in the neighborhood, with

         14  some larger members, but 98 percent of small

         15  businesses. The number, the two issues you hear

         16  about are taxes and health insurance costs, without

         17  a doubt. And, so, we know for sure that it's a major

         18  issue for us. We looked at this periodically over

         19  time, and we've tried to come up with solutions. A

         20  couple of years ago we tried to figure out a way to

         21  form a group and to get low-cost insurance, and we

         22  were not successful. But we did develop a pretty

         23  unique program that I wanted to tell you a little

         24  bit about.

         25                 One of our members is an insurance
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          2  broker, and he will provide a variety of different

          3  insurance opportunities for our members to purchase.

          4  Once they sign up with him as a member of the

          5  Chamber of Commerce, he has a person in his staff

          6  who is a dedicated person for our Chamber of

          7  Commerce and for one or two other Chambers that he

          8  worked with, I don't know which ones they are. And

          9  he sort of serves as a human resource representative

         10  for health insurance issues.

         11                 So, if I'm a small business owner and

         12  I'm trying to run my store and I'm not getting

         13  reimbursed by my insurance company, I call him and

         14  he deals with the insurance company for me.

         15                 If I have questions about what my

         16  benefits are or if I have questions about what

         17  doctor I can go to and I can't go to, I don't have

         18  to go on line, I don't have to wait on the phone and

         19  try and work my way through a nameless insurance

         20  company bureaucracy, I'd call this broker who we all

         21  know who is a member of our small Chamber and he

         22  handles it all for us. If I need to take people off

         23  or add people to my insurance programs, he does that

         24  for us as well.

         25                 Now, we don't see this as a permanent
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          2  solution at all. It's worked very well. We can tell

          3  by our retention rates for the people participating,

          4  that it has an added benefit, we can tell by people

          5  who have joined up because of this benefit that it

          6  helps them. They save time, and in a small business,

          7  time is money. So, it is a benefit to them, but we

          8  know that it's not the solution and we know the

          9  ultimate solution is lower cost health insurance.

         10                 As I said, we're a small chamber. We

         11  don't know what the answer is. We don't know how to

         12  get there, but we're more than happy to assist you

         13  in any way, any information we can provide, or

         14  anything you need from us. Thank you for taking on

         15  this issue, and are happy to help you in any way we

         16  can.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS: May I just say

         18  something before they do that? I just have to

         19  commend you and Chairwoman Quinn, because I've

         20  attended many hearings, as you know, but this has

         21  certainly been one of the most informative, one of

         22  the educational and those who have given testimony

         23  are knowledgeable, they're very sensitive, and to

         24  see all this wealth of effort is tremendous. And I

         25  don't think, unless you had this hearing, that we
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          2  would ever come in contact with each other. So, I

          3  really want to thank you. Certainly I'm better off

          4  for it today, and I just had to say that. I'm sorry.

          5  Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Very well.

          7                 MR. LIPENSKY: Thank you. Good

          8  afternoon. My name is Bob Lipensky, and I'm

          9  representing Brooklyn Borough President Marty

         10  Markowitz, and I'll be talking a little bit about

         11  the Brooklyn HealthWorks Program, and I'll sort of

         12  abbreviate the testimony I did provide.

         13                 One of the questions was why Brooklyn

         14  or why the City has so many more people. Well,

         15  Brooklyn has a proportionately higher percentage of

         16  uninsured, because many residents earn a modest

         17  living working in small business and do not qualify

         18  for government-assisted health insurance. Working

         19  poor in Brooklyn cannot afford health care premiums

         20  either on their own or through contributions through

         21  employer-sponsored programs.

         22                 The Borough President's office

         23  brought together a broad group of hospitals,

         24  clinics, health providers, in the northern section

         25  of the Borough back in 1999 to form the Brooklyn
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          2  Health Consortium in recognition of the fact that

          3  lack of affordable health care was one of the most

          4  significant problems that Brooklynites face and that

          5  access to quality health care was a critical quality

          6  of life issue for a growing member of Brooklyn

          7  residents.

          8                 With the assistance of nearly $2

          9  million in funding from the Robert Wood Johnson

         10  Foundation, the Health Resources and Services

         11  Administration, United Hospital Fund, Independence

         12  Community Foundation and a number of others, the

         13  Consortium developed an affordable health insurance

         14  program for small business owners and their

         15  employees.

         16                 The plan was designed to provide

         17  comprehensive, affordable health care for employees

         18  and small business who are uninsured and would be

         19  underwritten by Group Health, Incorporated, the

         20  insurance partner.

         21                 This provider sponsored insurance

         22  product would provide comprehensive coverage at

         23  moderate cost to the enrollee and targeted adults

         24  with household incomes just above the Medicaid

         25  eligibility level. With the population in the target
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          2  area of, at that time 835,000, the communities of

          3  Williamsburg, Greenpoint, Ft. Green, Bedford

          4  Stuyvesant, Ocean Hill, Brownsville, Bushwick, Crown

          5  Heights and East New York included 300,000

          6  households with a median household income of

          7  $28,425. Median household income for the entire

          8  borough is approximately 37,000.

          9                 The estimated 9,900 small businesses

         10  in the target area represents the predominant

         11  employer of the working uninsured. Nearly nine out

         12  of ten businesses have fewer than 20 employees.

         13  Clearly, making an affordable insurance plan

         14  available for small business will build a healthy

         15  and more secure workforce.

         16                 The insurance program, as you heard,

         17  was Brooklyn HealthWorks, and hopefully will be

         18  Brooklyn's own health plan that will be locally

         19  accountable, affordable and accessible.

         20                 In December 2000, all responsibility

         21  was transferred to the Brooklyn Chamber of Commerce

         22  to develop important distributions and marketing

         23  alliances.

         24                 It was estimated that Chamber

         25  membership represented nearly 20 percent of the
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          2  targeted business prospects. It is expected to be

          3  offered this December.

          4                 Clearly, lack of insurance prevents

          5  many from accessing essential preventive services

          6  which can reduce the occurrence or at the very least

          7  control chronic diseases and help people to live

          8  longer and more productive lives.

          9                 Compared with those who are insured,

         10  the uninsured experience major delays in receiving

         11  care, have trouble getting needed medication, and

         12  have much higher rates of hospitalization

         13  potentially treatable and preventable conditions,

         14  such as hypertension, asthma and diabetes.

         15                 The Borough President has stated that

         16  ultimately getting people the health care they need

         17  goes beyond simple coverage. We need a major effort

         18  and outreach and enrollment, taking coverage where

         19  people are getting their services. That means

         20  working to resolve transportation and language

         21  barriers and develop culturally competent providers.

         22                 The Borough President frequently

         23  repeated this message during Brooklyn's recently

         24  completed Take Your Man to the Doctor Campaign,

         25  which provided an opportunity for men to receive
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          2  free screenings and encourage them to develop an

          3  ongoing relationship with a provider.

          4                 In conclusion, demonstration projects

          5  such as Brooklyn HealthWorks do have the potential

          6  to become state and national models, at stake is the

          7  state's and city's commitment to improve health care

          8  to low- and moderate-income New Yorkers and the

          9  financial stability of the healthcare system.

         10                 Thank you for this opportunity to

         11  testify.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Thank you, sir.

         13                 Last, but never least.

         14                 MS. SPARANO: My name is Sher Sparano.

         15  I'm a member of the Board of Directors of the Queens

         16  Chamber of Commerce, and I've been a health

         17  insurance consultant and broker for over 20 years.

         18                 Over the past several years, I've

         19  tried to form a coalition to the Queens Chamber of

         20  Commerce membership and other business associations

         21  that could offer health insurance to small employer

         22  groups, including groups of one.

         23                 However, the carriers were unable to

         24  offer plans that would meet our goals. Groups of

         25  one, that is, self-employed individuals, were most
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          2  often left out and those that offered plans for this

          3  category offered them at a significantly higher

          4  premium. The Queens Chamber did not find that

          5  acceptable, so we never adopted a plan.

          6                 Insurance underwriters based this

          7  practice of groups of one on the time worn belief

          8  that sole proprietors only sign on when already ill.

          9                 This thinking may have had some

         10  validity in the past, but in the new economy,

         11  self-employment has increased to the extent of

         12  overcoming adverse selection which is what the

         13  insurance companies are afraid of. They need to stop

         14  being afraid because the number is so great.

         15                 Single entity employers should

         16  therefore be included in the community rates. When

         17  MOHIA got up and gave us the list of the five

         18  companies, if you noticed, every time they said

         19  groups of "two to 50," "two to 50," so it still

         20  hasn't been addressed.

         21                 Regarding non-profit carriers, such

         22  as Healthy New York, Health First, Well Care, et

         23  cetera, only a limited number of low-income

         24  employees are eligible for coverage. While we are

         25  thankful that these carriers exist, they don't make
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          2  sense for the majority of the population.

          3                 I am really concerned about helping

          4  the employers who give benefits currently to their

          5  employees and give a reasonable pay scale to

          6  continue to be able to afford to do this. Their

          7  rates are increasing tremendously. They need some

          8  help, otherwise you're going to have a larger

          9  uninsured population before long.

         10                 Carriers advertise many of the new

         11  plans they offer as consumer driven. This term is

         12  quite misleading because employees are persuaded to

         13  go the HMO route, using the network providers, in

         14  order to limit out-of-pocket costs.

         15                 However, the carriers have now

         16  incorporated the old indemnity idea into these new

         17  plans.

         18                 For example, deductibles before

         19  anything is paid, and deductibles for every hospital

         20  stay.

         21                 These plans are being called new and

         22  innovative, when, in fact, they resurrect some of

         23  the worst features of the traditional pre-HMO

         24  offering indemnity plans that they all forced us out

         25  of originally.
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          2                 Managed care rules and procedures are

          3  a veritable mine field for employers and employees.

          4  Someday soon a survey should be done to determine

          5  how many man hours are lost calling carriers to

          6  resolve issues and obtain the coverage to which they

          7  are entitled.

          8                 My primary task as a broker and

          9  benefits consultant is to help employers select

         10  carriers and may keep their costs down while

         11  providing the highest possible level of coverage.

         12                 I'm sorry. I'll go fast.

         13                 However, I find myself spending a

         14  tremendous amount of time troubleshooting claim

         15  problems, securing coverage approvals and helping

         16  with all kinds of other benefit issues. Very often

         17  we have to go to the State Insurance Department and

         18  fight a claim.

         19                 A significant part of our business,

         20  that's my company's business, BAS, revolves around

         21  not-for-profits, both large and small. Thus, I am

         22  familiar with the problems they experience and feel

         23  comfortable suggesting ways to improve the

         24  situation.

         25                 First, let us remember that
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          2  non-profits are an abundance throughout our great

          3  City. These organizations provide vital services to

          4  our communities. They employ a large number of our

          5  fellow citizens, and they contribute to the economy

          6  in the form of purchases, et cetera.

          7                 However, non-profits, with over 50

          8  employees, are being discriminated against. The

          9  rules allow carriers to add a load, an extra charge,

         10  to the premium rate for these organizations on the

         11  questionable premise that non-for-profits hire

         12  sicker employees, than for-profit firms.

         13                 Erroneous premiums force employers to

         14  pass on these rising costs to their employees. These

         15  non-profits have not received additional funding to

         16  cover these additional premium increases, therefore

         17  the health packages go up and they're to have to

         18  pass the spending on to their employees.

         19                 It is no wonder with all that going

         20  on that we have such a growing number of uninsured

         21  individuals in this City.

         22                 Thank you very much.

         23                 I would like to just say one other

         24  thing. I know Brooklyn HealthWorks is a wonderful

         25  plan and it sounds terrific, but I would like word
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          2  to get back to the other members of the Committee,

          3  the RX plan is available, the same RX plan is

          4  available to everyone in the City and it can be sold

          5  at the discounted plan. It is available all

          6  throughout Brooklyn, if you get it through another

          7  channel. Those plans exist. They're only discount

          8  plans. We can't match the benefits on the health

          9  insurance, but the discount plans are available, we

         10  can get them. So, it's not limited to just that

         11  section of Brooklyn. Please know that. And I could

         12  give you information on how to get it to the other

         13  people.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you all very

         16  much for your testimony. And we'll definitely take

         17  any and all information folks have.

         18                 You know, one of the things that I

         19  think this panel and the panel before it made very

         20  clear is that, you really can't, if you're a Chamber

         21  or a trade association, you know, anything like

         22  that, create a health insurance program on your own.

         23  I mean, you know, we've had some of probably the

         24  best Chamber, smartest people, most creative

         25  thinkers, you know, Dance Theater Workshop was able
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          2  to raise money to build this unbelievably fabulous

          3  dance arts space in Chelsea, you know, with like two

          4  nickels to start with, you know, and I mean so these

          5  are smart folks, and all of you, it was very clear,

          6  were unable to kind of do it as a side thing. It's

          7  like an additional benefit. I mean, Greenwich

          8  Village, Chelsea, you had a member kind of taking it

          9  on for you, you guys had to like dedicate people to

         10  it, which I don't think was your thought at first.

         11  You know, Ken Adams has a federal grant, and I don't

         12  say this in any way to belittle anybody, but we need

         13  to note that, that whatever it is about the

         14  situation in upstate or Westchester, or whatever,

         15  it's not the same here, and I think we need to make

         16  our case to say to the feds or whomever, that a lot

         17  of people have tried and can't do it, this is the

         18  side thing in New York, you need additional help.

         19                 And I know one of the things in

         20  researching this hearing we heard some of the folks

         21  on the panel and others in general is that once they

         22  got into it they realized they had to hire a broker,

         23  they had to like open a new department, they had to

         24  hire people to just do that, and all of that is a

         25  drain when it isn't your primary mission. And I just
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          2  want to thank you for helping us build the record

          3  and bringing that reality to us.

          4                 That said, for anybody, but in

          5  particular, Michael and the folks from DTW, do you

          6  have any idea of how much, how many resources,

          7  dollars or people or hours or whatever you had to

          8  dedicate to keep this initiative, these health

          9  insurance initiatives going?

         10                 MS. BAKER: I can answer that question

         11  quickly.

         12                 We've calculated it's roughly two

         13  full-time staff members, and then we also do have a

         14  broker. And just to clarify that the broker is --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: How much does the

         16  broker cost?

         17                 MS. BAKER: Well, I was just going to

         18  say, the broker, technically HIP pays for the

         19  broker, so the insurer pays for the broker, but the

         20  late increases that we see every year reflect that

         21  four percent broker fee, so in the end it's passed

         22  onto us and indirectly we are paying for it. But we

         23  couldn't live without our broker.

         24                 MS. SPARANO: If they're under the 50,

         25  it's built into the community rate. No broker can
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          2  make more than that. No broker can make less than

          3  that. If the group is under 50, that's what is built

          4  into the premium. If the amount of service the

          5  broker is giving you, that's a question; you know,

          6  should you need two full-time people or should

          7  somebody be assisting you from the broker's office

          8  in some more of the services that you're involved

          9  with, and I'm not putting your broker down, I'm just

         10  saying in general that's the question.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Just identify

         12  yourself before you speak.

         13                 MS. VLADICK: Hi. Naomi Vladick,

         14  Director of Development at DTW.

         15                 One of the things that we really have

         16  tried to retain in this process is our connection to

         17  our constituents. So, we didn't want, we are

         18  concerned about, we have considered just delegating

         19  or hiring an outside party to manage the billing and

         20  enrollment and all that stuff, but we are hanging on

         21  to try and retain that commitment and have that

         22  voice for them.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Okay, Michael.

         24                 MR. HABERMAN: It's really no cost to

         25  us because we're not doing much, as I said. You
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          2  know, there is obviously a cost to the broker who

          3  has hired a person to do this specifically, but I

          4  think that's exactly to the point, you know,

          5  Councilwoman --

          6                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: The broker,

          7  although, they get, you know, fees or whatever, it's

          8  important to note the broker who is a member of the

          9  Chamber had to hire an additional person to

         10  administer the Greenwich Village, Chelsea Chamber of

         11  Commerce Insurance Programs.

         12                 MR. HABERMAN: Right.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Which is important

         14  to note.

         15                 MR. HABERMAN: Yes. Yes, I mean I just

         16  wanted, you know our Chamber quite well, and Bob

         17  Rinalo (phonetic), who you know quite well, at the

         18  time, you know really spent a lot of time

         19  investigating this, it was just beyond anything we

         20  could even comprehend. We have two employees right

         21  now that we struggle to pay, going on the two

         22  employees who run the Chamber, so it was well beyond

         23  anything we could even think of doing.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I just want to ask

         25  one quick question of DTW. The ten percent sole
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          2  proprietor fee, just tell us about that?

          3                 MS. BAKER: That is a fee, I don't

          4  know if you recall last year, I know that we did

          5  bring to your attention the 20 percent sole

          6  proprietor fee that was tacked onto our annual

          7  increase last year which was really alarming because

          8  that meant something like a 33 percent increase to

          9  our members, and actually you may be better

         10  qualified to speak about the legislation, the sole

         11  proprietor legislation.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: That was a result

         13  of that, okay.

         14                 MS. BAKER: But that ten percent,

         15  apparently the 20 percent was actually reversed. It

         16  wasn't affected. HIP basically appealed for a ten

         17  percent increase and they got it for this year, so

         18  that's what that is.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: I was trying to

         20  confirm that that was as a result of that.

         21                 MS. BAKER: Yes.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Okay, thank you.

         23                 MS. SPARANO: But sole proprietors are

         24  getting an additional amount, of the few carriers

         25  who will do it, they are being charged an additional
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          2  amount over what is being allowed, as the normal

          3  increase.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON QUINN: Thank you very

          5  much. And thank you for spending time with us today.

          6                 I guess just in sum before my

          7  colleagues wrap up also, as many people have said, I

          8  think today's hearing was very helpful in expanding

          9  the Council's perspective on the needs of small

         10  businesses and in Chambers and other trade

         11  associations, when they try to deal with this issue,

         12  and part of what the beginning of the hearing

         13  showed, there are some options out there and we need

         14  to utilize better educational efforts. But I think

         15  the hearing has also made clear that the options

         16  that are out there are no quick fix for New York

         17  City, and that we're going to have to, in addition

         18  to helping with education, using the foundation that

         19  Council Members Recchia and Sanders set up with

         20  their book last year, we're also going to have to I

         21  think expand the City's voice in Albany to advocate

         22  for special programs and special funding back-up to

         23  make sure the City Chambers and other Trade

         24  Associations can actually be able to deliver this

         25  service to their members.
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          2                 So, again, thank you for helping us

          3  make the case today, in helping us better understand

          4  the work that lies ahead of us up north and down

          5  south.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 MS. SPARANO: Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: Council Member

          9  Recchia.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: I want to

         11  thank you for taking the time out to testify. I'm

         12  sorry I wasn't here for part of it, I have other

         13  hearings I have to be at also, so I'm going in and

         14  out of rooms, but, you know, we're going to take all

         15  this information and see what we can do now. If any

         16  small business needs my help who are here at the

         17  City Council, I'm the Chairman of the Small

         18  Businesses Committee and we do help a lot of small

         19  businesses. I just want to say thank you and we look

         20  forward to working with you in the future.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: I, too, want to

         22  thank you for coming out to testify.  With this

         23  hearing we have taken the temperature of the small

         24  business community, in terms of health insurance and

         25  we find that it is warm, we're doing some things
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          2  that we're hoping to reduce the temperature, if you

          3  wish, and let us hope that it's more than simply

          4  giving aspirin to a problem.

          5                 Everyone has pointed out that there

          6  is a major need for that the free market system by

          7  itself may not be able to handle this problem, that

          8  they would have to put in certain incentives to

          9  ensure that we can do these things.

         10                 This is not the last time that we

         11  will explore this issue, because it seems to be an

         12  issue that sadly is not going to disappear.

         13                 I do want to take a moment to thank

         14  the staff of both committees, the Health Committee

         15  and the Economic Development Committee, who did an

         16  excellent job not only of locating such worthy

         17  people to testify, but making sure that we had

         18  information and that a sometimes difficult concept

         19  can be made easily accessible to the members of both

         20  committees.

         21                 Of course, I would be remiss if I did

         22  not speak of how much of a pleasure it is to work

         23  with Council Member Quinn. This is my first time

         24  working with the Chair and I can see that we'll have

         25  to find an excuse to work more together.
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          2                 Thank you very much, and with that,

          3  this hearing is now over.

          4                 (Hearing concluded at 4:15 p.m.)
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